NOTE TO USERS

The original manuscript received by UMI contains pages with slanted and indistinct print. Pages were microfilmed as received.

This reproduction is the best copy available

UMI

Biaxial Loading of 4-Ply, Spliced, Nail Laminated Posts

By David A. Strong B.A. B.Sc.

A Thesis Submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science

Department of Biosystems Engineering University of Manitoba Winnipeg, MB, Canada R3T 5V6

© October, 1998



National Library of Canada

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Acquisitions et services bibliographiques

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Your file Votre référence

Our file Notre relérance

The author has granted a nonexclusive licence allowing the National Library of Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute or sell copies of this thesis in microform, paper or electronic formats.

The author retains ownership of the copyright in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission. L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque nationale du Canada de reproduire, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des copies de cette thèse sous la forme de microfiche/film, de reproduction sur papier ou sur format électronique.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

0-612-32964-X

Canadä

THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES

BIAXIAL LOADING OF 4-PLY, SPLICED, NAIL LAMINATED POSTS

BY

DAVID A. STRONG

A Thesis/Practicum submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies of The University

of Manitoba in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree

of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

DAVID A. STRONG ©1998

Permission has been granted to the Library of The University of Manitoba to lend or sell copies of this thesis/practicum, to the National Library of Canada to microfilm this thesis and to lend or sell copies of the film, and to Dissertations Abstracts International to publish an abstract of this thesis/practicum.

The author reserves other publication rights, and neither this thesis/practicum nor extensive extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's written permission.

Abstract

The purpose of this study was to determine the behaviour of biaxially loaded, 4ply, spliced, nail laminated timber assemblies, under simply supported and fixed end support conditions. The study builds upon American work and utilizes the modern Canadian In-Grade Testing approach.

The study tested 33 commercially manufactured S-P-F #2 grade timber assemblies built up from eight individual 2 x 8 sections with the splice region off-set towards the base of the post. The four test series conducted involved two point lateral loading and a simply supported condition, a fixed end condition, and a fixed end condition with the addition of two separate axial loads of 1000 lbs and 2000 lbs.

Results indicate that the support conditions had a very significant effect on post bending performance and that axial loading in this range had no effect. There was joint motion detected in all cases of the fixed end support condition by the design deflection limit. Conventional structural theory was used to develop simple modifiers for predicting similar post performance under both support conditions.

This study concludes, that current design values based on simply supported test conditions may be overly conservative, and that they do not fairly represent the capacity of a post in its probable end-use conditions.

Acknowledgments

I thank my advisor Dr. Ron Britton for his efforts on my behalf and for the opportunity to tackle such a major project so early in my engineering career. I also thank my other committee members, Dr. K. Dick and Dr. S. Riscalla, for their contributions and general review of my work.

I extend my appreciation to the outstanding technicians of our department; Jack Putnam, Matt McDonald, and Dale Bourns, for their significant work on this project.

Finally, I gratefully acknowledge the support my family has given me over the many years of my academic career. In particular, I thank my wife Eveline for her unfailing belief in me, for her ideas, and for her constant encouragement.

Table of Contents

Abstract	ii
Acknowledgm	ents iii
Table of Conte	nts iv
List of Figures	vi
List of Tables	vii
Introduction	
Objecti	ves
Scope	
Research Revie	ew
Princip	al Players
Canadi	an Research
	In - Grade Testing
	Canadian Codes
Americ	an Research
	Principle Findings
	Lumber Quality and Lamination Effects
	Splice length and arrangement 11
	Nail Pattern and Type
	Axial loading

Materials and Methods	7
Materials 1	.7
Test Frame 1	7
Data Acquisition System 1	.8
Post Fabrication 2	20
Methods	2
Experimental Program	2
Procedure	3
Analysis	:5
Results	.7
Discussion	7
Inter - Test Comparisons	7
Results vs Theory 4	1
Post Geometry	6
Conclusion	8
Research Recommendations	0
References	2
Appendix A - Data and Analysis	4
Appendix B - Biaxial Loading Test Frame	3

List of Figures

Figure 1.	Best splice arrangement for a four-ply, spliced post	13
Figure 2.	Biaxial loading test frame	18
Figure 3.	Data acquisition system components	19
Figure 4.	Post design specifications	21
Figure 5.	Experimental loading and support conditions	22
Figure 6.	Simply supported bending - mean load deflection values	28
Figure 7.	Simply supported bending - mean deflection vs load cell A	28
Figure 8.	Simply supported bending - mean deflection vs load cell B	29
Figure 9.	Post profiles at 1.4" midpoint deflection	29
Figure 10.	Fixed end and simply supported series - load / deflection values	31
Figure 11.	Fixed end series B - mean deflection vs load cell A	32
Figure 12.	Fixed end series B - mean deflection vs load cell B	32
Figure 13.	Example of joint motion - rotation	34
Figure 14.	Example of joint motion - nail slip	35
Figure 15.	Calculated apparent E values	39

List of Tables

Table 1.	I. Recommended overall splice lengths for four - ply, butt jointed posts	
Table 2.	2. Recommended nail spacing for nail laminated assemblies	
Table 3.	3. Combined load required for midpoint deflection (lbs)	
Table 4.	1. Deflection differences of corresponding measurements, Series B, C, and D	
	at 1.4" midpoint deflection (in)	33
Table 5.	Joint motion data summary	34
Table 6.	Summary of apparent E values	39
Table 7.	7. Structural theory predictions and comparisons with actual values	
Table 8.	. Deflection and load modifiers for tested posts using standard beam tables44	
Table 9.	Bending load comparison between simply supported and fixed end posts	
	using predicted and actual values	45

Introduction

Post frame construction is a common, practical, and economical method of producing agricultural and light industrial buildings in North America. In such a design, the posts are of critical importance, and there has been considerable research effort given to understanding their characteristics and performance. Initial research focussed on solid timbers, but as building scale grew and solid timber became more expensive and less available, the practical effectiveness of laminated posts became apparent and research shifted to this new and more complex area. These large section, long length timber assemblies, are built up from smaller laminates in such a way that they perform similar to, or even better than, a solid post. Whether mechanically or glue laminated, the process of engineering these assemblies promotes a greater control over the finished qualities of the post. This element of control is in direct contrast to the natural variability found in large section timbers that must simply be accepted, and dealt with in design limits. The positive economics of using laminated posts is well accepted, as demonstrated by their almost universal utilization by North American builders.

Post frame builders in Manitoba agree with the need for continued research into the performance of laminated posts, and three companies have joined together with the Department of Biosystems Engineering at the University of Manitoba to address this, and other questions, in timber design. In 1995, Olympic Building Systems, Newton Enterprises, and Goodon Industries have collaborated with elements of the university to

create the Western Post Frame Buildings Association, and have provided it with funding to conduct research into timber design. These builders are interested in building stronger, more economical posts in longer lengths than they are currently using. Towards that end, this thesis is the association's first research project.

In the greater context of timber research, this work represents a new step in the research on mechanically laminated, spliced, timber assemblies. Mechanical lamination, as distinct from glue lamination, usually implies the use of nails alone to hold the different layers of an assembly together. Other means, such as bolts in conjunction with split rings, and toothed shear plates are also used but are generally not as common. Current work on mechanical lamination, done largely in the United States, has focussed on nail laminated, simply supported posts with symmetrically placed splices. The posts were loaded in bending under a two point load with no axial loads applied. The results of this work have been consolidated into an engineering practice on post design (ASAE 1995), for common use in the United States. In Canada, a different perspective has developed under the term In-Grade Testing, largely due to the work of Borg Madsen (1992). This approach focusses on practical testing procedures that simulate, as closely as possible, the realistic in-use conditions of the material or structure to be tested. The support conditions and actual loading pattern seen by a post in service for example, become important test parameters.

This present experiment builds upon the American work and, for the first time, applies the Canadian approach to the testing of mechanically laminated timber posts.

Objectives

The research followed the practical approach of the In - Grade testing philosophy with these specific objectives :

- To determine the effects of combined axial and bending loads on four-ply, nail laminated posts.
- 2. To compare post performance under fixed end bending load and simply supported bending load conditions.
- To compare fixed end post performance under biaxial loading and simple bending load conditions.
- 4. To compare experimental results with structural theory and develop a simple relationship between them that facilitates strength and stiffness predictions for design purposes.

Scope

The scope of this study included the following :

- The experiment used commercially manufactured, 24', four-ply, spliced, naillaminated, S-P-F posts, that were fabricated under normal working conditions.
- Post design was based on a summary of American research presented in a draft copy of ASAE X559: Design Requirements And Bending Properties For Mechanically-Laminated Posts, October 1995 (ASAE 1995).

- Ambient temperature and moisture conditions were measured and assumed to closely simulate in-service conditions.
- 4. The experiment and report utilize imperial units because they are the industry standard and the literature is largely American work. Analysis was done in SI units and converted to imperial for reporting, with the exception of temperature measurements and calculated E values.

Research Review

Principal Players

Relevant Canadian research in timber concerns the In-Grade Testing philosophy that is currently accepted in the National Building Code and championed by B. Madsen, a Professor Emeritus from the University of British Columbia. The research specifically done on nail laminated post behaviour has been done largely in the United States of America during the 1980's and 1990's. The people principally involved were: Professor D.R. Bohnhoff at the Agricultural Engineering Department, University of Wisconsin-Madison, R.C. Moody, a Supervisory Research Engineer, USDA Forest Service, Forest Products Research Laboratory, Madison, Wisconsin, Professor F.E. Woeste at Virginia Poly-Technical University, and Professor H.B. Manbeck, at Pennsylvania State University.

Canadian Research

In - Grade Testing

Current American and past Canadian research was dependent on traditional wood design values derived from testing methods first developed in the 1920's. In the 1980's, Canadian In-Grade Testing procedures were developed that were significantly different than past procedures, in both practice and intent. They were different to such an extent that this approach essentially forms a new philosophy for the development of wood design values. In essence, this more recent approach advocates full scale testing of wooden structural elements under loading and support conditions that reflect the end use of the product. Testing regimes are to be largely non-destructive and hence would allow large sample sizes, with the intent to produce a 5th percentile design value for each property of interest. This 'real life' testing contrasts directly with the abstractions of traditional wood design values.

In the conduct of full scale testing, traditional design values were derived from the extrapolated results of testing done on small, prepared, clear grain wood samples. A small piece of wood however, does not behave the same as a large piece of timber. " The two products - wood, in the sense of clear defect-free wood and timber, in the sense of commercial timber - have to be considered as two separate materials, and that must be respected when strength properties are developed for engineering purposes " (Madsen 1992). The results of traditional full scale testing are therefore predicated on an abstraction that may not accurately represent the reality of the material being tested.

When determining loading and support conditions for an experiment testing is

usually conducted in accordance with well established standards set out by test agencies. These standard conditions do not however always accurately reflect the 'real life' conditions that a structural element may be subjected to. Another level of abstraction must therefore be introduced in compensation. With In-Grade Testing, " the test results should, as closely as possible, reflect the structural end use conditions to which the timber products would be subjected" (Madsen 1992). The timber should be tested as it is to be used. Current American research procedure is to test laminated poles as simply supported beams in bending under a two point load with no axial loading. This approach is effective in generating conservative design values, but it is simply not the loading reality the post is subjected to in actual use. The post is actually in a complex condition of composite loading and differential support conditions. In service use, in a post frame building for example, the post suffers both axial and bending loads simultaneously, with one end fixed, and the other end simply supported. A testing apparatus that closely simulates these conditions would adhere to the in-grade testing philosophy.

The practical approach of in-grade testing affects four other aspects of experimental procedure; rate of loading, moisture content, temperature, and proof loading.

Current American testing standards dictate a loading rate to produce failure in 5 -15 minutes for wood samples. An extensive test program conducted by Madsen (1992) on rate of loading however, indicated that only strong timber had bending values sensitive to rate of loading. Weak timber members showed little sensitivity to rate of loading. At the 5 th percentile design value for strength, there was hardly any noticeable effect from

differential loading rates. Testing programs can therefore be structured to produce sample failures in the practical time of one minute, and any small variations from that time will have no significant effect on results.

Moisture content and temperature are variables that are usually closely controlled under laboratory conditions because they can have a significant effect on timber properties (Desch and Dinwoodie 1996). Precisely controlled conditions, however, are not always practical to produce and do not reflect the variability of in-service use. There is also evidence (Madsen 1992), that moisture contents in the common in-service range of values may have virtually no effect on the design strengths of wood. With the pragmatic intent of the in-grade testing philosophy as a guide then , it would be acceptable to simply measure moisture content and temperature while conducting a test series in conditions that closely simulate in-service use.

The concept of proof loading is derived from the desire to conserve material, and the need to understand only how weak a material might be, and not how strong it could be. Design strength of a material or structural component is predicated on a reasonable guarantee of minimum strength, which in most cases is the 5th percentile of strength distribution. This indicates that 95% of the material will be stronger than the given design value. In testing then, only 10% - 15% of a sample set need be loaded to failure in order to gain a clear indication of material behaviour at the 5th percentile. By extending this idea to the area of service limits, where deflection restrictions are often the governing parameter in design that occur well before strength limits are approached, it is possible to develop an accurate understanding of deflection - load values at the 5th percentile without

extravagant testing to failure of numerous samples. Proof loading of the samples to an arbitrary deflection limit well beyond the accepted service limit, usually set at length (L) / 180, would not damage any but the very weakest members of a sample set and the bulk of the material could be returned for regular use. Experience has proven that the returned material suffers no ill effects from proof loading to the 10 - 15th percentile of strength distribution. (Madsen 1992).

Canadian Codes

Canadian design values for laminated posts are derived from a process that makes no attempt to account for possible variables in post design. The limit states design process in the Canadian Building Code (CSA 1994), states that the strength of built up members is simply 60% of an equivalently sized solid timber. Three layer, spliced, built-up columns are detailed in the standard, but there is no mention of four layer assemblies. The factored bending resistance in the splice region of a spliced member is defined to be simply 40% that of an unspliced, built-up beam. The performance and construction of composite members is a much more complex problem than is implied by these design criteria, and the building code must continue to be updated from ongoing research.

American Research

Principle Findings

Three ply post research results are summarized in Bohnhoff et al. (1991), and it is generally concluded that three ply, nail laminated posts are reasonably well understood assemblies. The research confirmed that lumber quality and lamination, splice length and

arrangement, butt joint reinforcement, and nail pattern and type, all have an effect on post strength. This understanding of three ply post behaviour was used to guide further research into four ply post behaviour, which is generally regarded as being considerably more complex (Williams et al. 1992).

Research is ongoing into four ply post behaviour but there are several areas where conclusions can be drawn. It should be noted that all these conclusions are derived from testing done on simply supported posts in bending under a two point load, with the spliced region equidistant between supports. This test arrangement was used because of its inherent simplicity, and because " lateral (bending) loads, such as wind, can induce 75% or more of the maximum allowable fibre stress in a post" (Williams et al. 1992). A summary of these findings for design purposes can be found in the ASAE draft Engineering Practice X559: Design Requirements And Bending Properties For Mechanically - Laminated Posts, October, 1995 (ASAE 1995).

Lumber Quality and Lamination Effects

As might be expected, post "strength properties are related to lumber grade" (Bohnhoff et al 1991), and better grades of wood yield stronger posts. The process of lamination into a single assembly can however augment the effectiveness of lower grade timber. The multiple layers in the assembly compensate for local wood defects in any given layer and yield a "somewhat increased mean strength for lower grade lumber" (Bohnhoff et al 1991). Top grades of laminated timber however, showed no increase in mean strength over equivalent single members. The variability in strength and stiffness values for

assemblies composed of all grades of lumber were significantly reduced when compared to solid member values. This results in a significant increase in the 5th percentile allowable design values over those derived from an equivalent solid post (Bohnhoff et al. 1991).

The orientation of a mechanically laminated post is of critical importance to its load bearing capacity. Unlike solid or glue laminated assemblies which can bear reasonable loads from any direction, a mechanically laminated post must be loaded in a direction parallel to its laminations, an alignment referred to as a vertically laminated post (ASAE 1992). Sufficient lateral support for the weak bending axis is usually provided by blocking or girts as a regular part of the building design.

Preservative treatment is used on timber in contact with the ground or in wet service conditions to prevent rot and deter insect attack. In post frame construction, the section of post in, or close to the ground, is required by most building codes to be treated. Treated timber costs more than regular timber and hence a splice is often introduced into a post slightly above ground level to minimize the overall expense. In general "the treatment of timber with wood preservatives does not significantly affect its strength properties and can be ignored for design purposes " (Desch and Dinwoodie 1996). Taylor et al. (1992) found no significant difference between treated and untreated spliced posts made from yellow popular and red maple when they were treated with creosote. The Canadian National Building Code (NBC 1994), does not require any reduction in design strength for preservative treated lumber, but it does require a 10% design strength reduction for lumber treated with a chemical fire retardant.

Splice Length and Arrangement

Splicing a nail laminated post together between top and bottom sections will reduce its strength immensely from that of a solid or unspliced post of equivalent length. Results from four ply, unreinforced butt jointed, spliced post testing, demonstrated strength reductions ranging from 29 - 63 % of unspliced post strength (Williams et al. 1992). In the unreinforced three layer assemblies of a different test, spliced design strength values were found to be less than 45% of unspliced values, and mean stiffness values were only 60% of unspliced assemblies (Bohnhoff et al 1990). This strength and stiffness reduction is due to the unequal distribution of stresses between the laminae, and the much higher nail forces that develop within the splice area. In general terms then, it is apparent that approximated engineering design values for spliced posts should only be in the order of 50% of the maximum values currently calculated for unspliced posts.

Splice length is defined as the distance from first to last butt joint along the length of the post, and has significant effects on post strength. Shorter splices create greater lever forces acting within the splice itself, as the post in bending tries to "pivot" about the fulcrums that develop at each end of the spliced section (Williams et.al. 1993). These 'short arm of the lever' bending forces within the splice itself are resisted by the nails present, as they work to transfer the forces to an adjacent, solid, lamination. Failure is usually due to tension perpendicular to the grain, as nail shear forces work across the wood grain to resist bending forces in the post. Longer splices reduce the lever forces acting on the nails by lengthening the 'short arm of the lever', and by producing a larger surface area for the transfer of forces between laminae. A greater transfer area means more nails can be

involved in load transfer, there is a reduction in shearing force per nail, and there is more wood material available to absorb the total applied load. The optimum splice length is a balance between minimum lengths with extreme nail forces, and practical maximums, limited by board length and economics. Recommended minimum overall splice lengths, (from first to last butt joint), are dependent on face width of the laminations and are presented in Table 1.

Nominal Size	Splice Length
2 x 6	48"
2 x 8	60"
2 x 10	72"
2 x 12	. 96"

Table 1. Recommended overall splice lengths for four-ply, butt jointed posts.

(ASAE 1995)

Splice arrangement in a spliced post is important for providing an even stress distribution across the post section. There is a natural tendency in all laminated posts for the central layers to be the most highly stressed because they have two connection planes, while the outer layers only have one. Testing has demonstrated that it is usually the center layers that fail, and specific splice arrangements are focussed on balancing the relative stiffness of this central region, with the variable stiffness of the outer layers. The outer butt joints may be left alone or reinforced and made stiffer by the addition of 18 or 20 gauge steel splice plates secured across the joints. Of the eight possible combinations of a four-ply post, two particular combinations were found the most effective (Williams et al. 1993). In Fig. 1, post A is most effective when outside butt joint reinforcement is used, and post B is recommended for use without reinforcement. The longer centre splice of post A produces a stiff joint plane that will attract more of the load, unless it is balanced by reinforcing plates on the outside of the post. Post B is a balanced arrangement that produces an more even distribution of forces within the post, but its effectiveness is sensitive to proper splice length. A four foot splice length test of unreinforced 2 x 10's using arrangement B proved 30% weaker than arrangement A (Williams et. al. 1992).



Figure 1. Best splice arrangements for a four-ply, spliced post (Williams et. al 1993).

Further testing at a six foot splice length however, indicated that arrangement B was preferable for unreinforced assemblies (Williams at al. 1993). Designing a post with at least the minimum suggested splice length will allow the joint to reach its maximum capacity with a distributed contribution from all layers.

Different splice arrangements will react in different ways to reinforcement, and

some arrangements will receive more of a benefit than others. In testing conducted by Williams et al. (1992), post A demonstrated a 26% mean increase in bending strength when reinforced, but post B was not tested with reinforcement because it was considered a more balanced arrangement. In related three-ply post testing, reinforcing plates created a 14% increase in mean bending strength values with a 28% increase in design strength. Mean stiffness increased by 25% from unreinforced values (Bohnhoff et al 1991). A significant effect of reinforcing is a great reduction in variability of strength values with a resultant increase in allowable design values at the 5th percentile. Post arrangement A was found to have a 26% increase in mean post strength, and a 40% increase at the 5th percentile when it was reinforced with 16 gauge plates. The same post had a mean stiffness increase of 17% (Bohnhoff 1994).

Nail Pattern and Type

Mechanically laminated assemblies typically utilize nails for load transfer between individual post layers. Some research has been done on using shear transfer plates (a.k.a. metal truss plates), or bolts to connect the separate laminae, but nailing is the predominant commercial method of manufacture (Bohnhoff et. al. 1993). A proper nail pattern is intended to evenly distribute the load across the face width of the post with specific attention to the splice region. In an unspliced laminated post, the nails transfer little shear between the laminae and work essentially to hold the post together during loading. The assumption being that the different layers have the same modulus of elasticity and deflect to the same degree naturally. Any composite interaction within the post does not

significantly effect mean strength values for any but low grade posts. The variability of both strength and stiffness results is, however, significantly reduced in comparison to single board values, and there is a subsequent increase in allowable design values that makes a laminated post 'greater than the sum of its parts' (Bohnhoff et al. 1991). In spliced posts however, the nails become critical components in the splice region, and nail forces must be balanced against wood resistance, particularly in tension perpendicular to grain. There are also certain minimum spacings to be observed in order to prevent splitting at end grain and between nails (ASAE 1992). Practical limits on nail density is another largely commercial concern that is not always reflected in some of the extremely dense nail patterns found in research. Recommended nail spacings related to nail diameter are found in Table 2. Nail length is dependent on whether nails are driven from both sides or only one. It is common practice to have the nails of sufficient length to penetrate at least three laminae and two planes of lamination. This geometry of double shear makes maximum use of the nail's resistance potential. Nail type and stiffness can significantly affect the performance of a laminated assembly (Woeste et al. 1989), and it is suggested that nail test results be reported with laminated post testing. Nail diameters of from 2/16" to 3/16", but not exceeding one eighth of the lamination thickness, are recommended (ASAE 1995). Larger nail diameters than these may split the wood, and diameters near the small end of the range should be checked for stiffness by the Morgan Impact Bend-Angle Nail Tester (MIBANT) (ASAE 1992).

Table 2. Recommended nail spacing for nail laminated assemblies.

15 nai
10 nai
20 nai
10 nai
5 nail

15 nail diameters
10 nail diameters
20 nail diameters
10 nail diameters
5 nail diameters

(ASAE 1995)

Axial Loading

Observations from current bending research on spliced posts indicate failures are generally tension related, either wood splitting around nail holes, or reinforcing plate failure on the tension side of the post. The addition of axial loads to the bending loads may change the dynamic response of the posts in a significant way. "Although not substantiated by a test, it is quite likely that the addition of a small compressive force may actually increase the bending capacity of a spliced post, much like the addition of a small compressive load to a reinforced concrete member increases the bending capacity of the concrete member" (ASAE 1992). This axial force would decrease tension forces in general, and compress the butt joint gaps, allowing for greater load transfer across the joint and a more even distribution of load between the post layers. If such an increase in load bearing capacity occurs, then the existing design values and strength reductions for spliced posts would be overly conservative.

Materials and Methods

Materials

Test Frame

A full scale, bi-axial loading test frame was constructed for this research. The machine is illustrated in Fig. 2. A detailed description, engineering sketches, operating instructions, and the data control program are provided in Appendix B. The machine was designed to load a post simultaneously in bending and axial compression while recording deflection at a single point. Hydraulic systems and a centralized control cabinet allow the operator to visually monitor post performance and real time load-deflection data while operating the machine. The data recording rate can be changed within the control program code and data can be recorded to disk for later analysis. Machine capacity is limited to an 8" x 12" section post from 6' - 28' long. Maximum axial load is 8,000 lbs with two lateral point loads of 3000 lbs each. Loading force accuracy in both directions is $\pm 2\%$ of load. Maximum measurable deflection, as recorded by a linear potentiometer, is restricted to 10" with an accuracy of ± 0.01 ". Rate of loading and flow balance between the two lateral load cylinders is controlled by manual flow controls using the procedures detailed in Appendix B. Lateral support was provided to the tested assembly by three Teflon lined braces located at quarter points along the span.



Figure 2. Biaxial loading test frame.

Data Acquisition System

The data acquisition system components are represented in Fig. 3. The automated part of the system includes two 3000 lb load cells, one 25000 lb load cell, a linear potentiometer, a Taurus One data acquisition system, and a 286 computer. The manual components of the system utilize ten pieces of 0.1" graph paper cards, black thread, a tri-square, and a metal ruler. The automated data readout was used to monitor centre span deflection and hence control the step loading procedure which is detailed below. The graph paper cards were tacked across the centerline of the post at 2' intervals along the length of the unsupported span of the post. All distances along the post were measured from the base, or fixed end of the post, and begin where the timber emerges from the metal of the support or directly over the simple support at that end. The thread was

stretched taunt between nails driven into the centerline of the post directly above the simple supports, or as close as possible to the fixed end support. It was assumed that this thread would provide a constant reference line from which post deflection could be measured. The data recorded at each interval was rounded to the nearest 0.05" to account for thread thickness and estimation errors. The tri-square was placed on the post surface and extended out to the thread, thereby providing a sighting plane to reduce parallax errors in the deflection readings.



Figure 3. Data acquisition system components.

Moisture content sampling was done immediately following each test. The process used an electric drill and a 1" auger bit to drill horizontally through all four layers of the posts at once. The sampling hole was drilled through the approximate centre on the face width of the posts. The resulting wood chips were collected as they fell in a tin can and immediately taken for analysis.

Joint motion data were collected during each test by measuring top and bottom spacing of each joint with a metal ruler. Measurements were rounded to the nearest 1/16". Photographs of each joint were taken at the end of each test to record their final displaced arrangement and nail patterns.

Post Fabrication

Posts were fabricated of S-P-F No. 2 or better lumber by a commercial builder to the specifications in Fig. 4. No special conditions of manufacture were imposed. Fully 100% of the posts had at least one joint that could not be considered a closed butt joint and most of the posts arrived with significant variations in the nailing pattern. Primary changes in the nail pattern occurred when the manufacturer applied the original desired nail pattern to the wrong side of the post. Since all nails were hand driven 4" x 5/32" spiral nails, additional nails were added on site to the external joints, (J1 and J4), to standardize them as six nail joints. The two interior joints (J2 and J3), did not have the majority of their nails in double shear across two larmination planes because the nails only penetrated three laminations. Although this is a weaker joint than intended, it was felt to be sufficiently strong for experimental purposes and only the outside joints were reinforced on



Figure 4. Post design specifications.

site. The nail pattern illustrated in Fig. 4 is the final, as tested, configuration. For axial loading both ends of each post were cut flush with a reciprocating saw and any slight variations were taken up by a ¹/₂" "buffalo board" pad placed between the loading faces and each post end. Variation also occurred at the point of contact between the simple supports and the posts where all four laminations did not always sit flush against the supporting plate. Since however, there were nails through the assembly in close proximity to the support which distributed forces across all four laminations, this detail was not considered to be a problem.

Methods

Experimental Program

There were three test series of ten posts each, and one series of 3 posts. Each series evaluated the posts under different loading and support conditions as illustrated in Fig. 5. Series A was considered a baseline set of data that closely simulated previous test conditions in earlier studies. These posts were simply supported and subjected to equal bending loads at third points along their span. The major unavoidable difference from earlier work was the offset splice region of these posts as compared with other work







Figure 5. Experimental loading and support conditions.

having a symmetrically placed splice. Commercial posts have the splice region in the lower third section of the post to limit the length and expense of pressure treated lumber. This offset splice location was used in all testing series to allow comparison of results, and to satisfy the spirit of the in-grade testing philosophy. Series B was a fixed end, simply supported combination with similar bending loads applied. Note that series A and B had no axial loading. Series C was a fixed end, simply supported combination with the addition of a 1000 lb constant axial load. Series D was similar to Series C but with a 2000 lb axial load. Series D only had three posts tested because of sensing equipment failure. The results of series D however, were so consistent with other trends in the data that they were included for analysis with the other completed series.

The first three posts of each series, and all of Series D, were tested to failure to give an estimate of post behaviour throughout their entire range of deflection. The remaining seven posts in each series were tested to a 2" midpoint deflection. This midspan deflection limit was chosen to be well past the L / 180 limit, (of 1.4"), commonly accepted for structural member performance, yet it was not so much as to result in any permanent damage to the posts. Axial loads were chosen to be representative of moderate roof loads and are well below the critical structural load for such posts. An approximation of this critical load using Euler's column equation and the assumption of a solid cross section post is 43,000 lbs (see Appendix A6).

Procedure

Throughout the experiment and for 30 days prior, the lumber sat indoors at room

temperatures of approximately 22°C. Temperature was not continually monitored, but the test room was in constant use during working hours throughout the test period. The lumber arrived with some apparent surface moisture on it but it maintained a relatively constant moisture content of 16.5%, dry basis, (db) with a standard deviation. (s.d) of 1.9, throughout the four months of testing.

Prior to loading, the machine had the fluid flow to both lateral load cylinders balanced by the method described in Appendix B. The post was then positioned in the machine and the ends secured as required for the individual test. Open span length was 21' for all test series. The initial 3' of each 24' post was fixed for series B, C, and D. The lateral load cylinders were positioned at third points across the open span of the post with their attached linkages containing load cell A at the 7' mark, and load cell B at the 14' mark. The clamp assemblies joining the post and load cell linkages were clamped tightly at 14', but left loose at the 7' mark because it was directly over the splice area. Preliminary testing indicated that a tight clamp in this area would restrict joint motion and artificially reinforce the area. There was no differential motion between the laminates at the 14' mark so this clamp was tightened to maintain positive control over the sample. The 10 graph paper cards were then tacked to the centerline of the post at 2' intervals. The card for the 14' mark was actually placed at the 14' 6" mark because of interference from the loading clamp in that area. The reference thread was then stretched between nails driven into the centerline of the post over the supports. Initial readings were taken at all 10 points and from the midpoint potentiometer. For axial loading tests, initial readings were taken before and after the axial load was applied. The setup was then complete and ready for the step-

loading procedure of the test proper to begin.

The step loading procedure of each test involved operating the lateral load cylinders until the midspan linear potentiometer indicated a 0.02" increase in deflection from the previous reading. Loading was then stopped and manual readings were recorded at all of the 2' intervals along the beam. In the case of axial loading, adjustments were made to the axial loading cylinder as required to maintain a steady load. In no case did these axial adjustments have a measurable effect on deflection readings. This procedure was repeated until a midspan deflection of 2" was reached, or until failure for the first three of the 10 posts in each series.

Joint motion was measured when the post reached $\frac{1}{2}$, 1", 1.4", and 2" midspan deflection. Photos were taken of each joint at the end of each test before unloading.

Moisture content sampling was done for each post on completion of testing by the core sampling method indicated above. The samples were analysed by the oven drying method on a dry mass basis as specified by ASTM D 2016. Drying time varied as convenient to the experiment, but due to the large surface area of the chipped sample, any time after three hours was sufficient to achieve steady state conditions at 130° C. Sample mass was determined to within the \pm 0.2% accuracy required by the standard on an electronic laboratory scale with an accuracy of 0.005 g.

Analysis

Collected data was transferred to a Quattro Pro spreadsheet program for analysis and interpretation. Analysis was done at four values of midpoint deflection; 0.4", 1.0",
1.4", and 2.0". These points were chosen to yield a clear picture of post performance before, at, and after, the standard allowable deflection limit for a post of this length (ie. L / 180 = 1.4"). General observations and conclusions were drawn from the graphical interpretation of the data at other points of deflection as required. Standard deviations are recorded in Appendix A but not on any of the figures in the text. Generally, the standard deviations on all the data are less than the physical size of the symbols used to represent each data point, and graphical reporting of the deviations would confuse the figures.

For the analysis of series C and D, the off-centre bending moment effects from axial loading were ignored. A 2000 lb axial load for example, that is 2" off-centre due to midpoint deflection, would produce approximately 32 lbs of equivalent lateral load at midspan. This additional load is only a very small percentage of the total lateral load applied and was therefor assumed to have no independent effect.

Predictions relating to structural behaviour were derived from standard beam tables assuming the posts to be solid members with standard design values of S-P-F #2 grade timber (CWC 1995).

With the exception of temperature measurements and E values, the experiment was conducted and reported in imperial units because that is still the construction industry standard, and it allows direct comparison with previous research. Analysis was executed in SI units and converted where required to imperial units.

Results

A summary of results is included below with raw and analysed data reported in Appendices A1, A2, A3 and A4.

The simply supported test series A results are summarized graphically in Fig.6, Fig.7, and Fig.8. Figure 6 illustrates the significant difference between the mean load / deflection values of load cell A and load cell B. This result was expected due to the asymmetry of the splice region between the supports. Load cell A was located within the splice region of the post which was known to be the most flexible part, all other things being equal, and it did display a greater deflection for a given load. The analysis of variance (ANOVA) across series A detailed in Appendix A2, is a comparison between load cells A and B performed at the four deflection points of analysis. This analysis delivered an F - value well above the critical comparison value which not only confirms that loads at A and B are different, but that the trend between the two loads is to maintain a consistent difference between themselves. This consistency is also evident from the graphical interpretation of the data. A comparison of load values at the four deflection points chosen for analysis indicated that the mean of load A was a mean 15% less than the mean of load B after 1.0" midpoint deflection. Figure 7 and Fig. 8 indicate the load / deflection values for load cells A and B respectively. Series A is also represented in the post profiles of Fig. 9. The asymmetry of post deflection behaviour is evident from these figures. Measurement points on the splice end of the posts deflected more than those on the solid end for a given applied load, thus confirming that the splice region is the

weakest section of the posts in bending.



Figure 6. Simply supported bending, mean load deflection values of Series A.



Figure 7. Simply supported bending - mean deflection vs load cell A values. ¹ Series are measured from base of post.



Figure 8. Simply supported bending - mean deflection vs load cell B values.



Figure 9. Post series profiles at 1.4" midpoint deflection.

The fixed end / simply supported series B and axially loaded series C and D had a different behaviour pattern between the load cell values than was found in series A. As illustrated in Fig 10 and calculated with ANOVA across all series in Appendix A2, there was no significant difference between load values within a series, or between all the series, for series B, C, and D. T-tests were conducted independently for load cell A and load cell B values at the four points of analysis with an alpha of 0.05. A significant difference was found however between series A load values and the corresponding values of series B, C, and D. An F-test conducted across all series for each load cell, using an alpha of 0.05, indicated that a difference existed between the series. This difference was confirmed between series A and each fixed end series with separate t-tests conducted at an alpha of 0.05. Table 3 lists the combined loads required to produce given midpoint deflections for all of the test series, and the percentage mean increase in loads due to the different support conditions. All of these results suggest that the most important element producing a strength or stiffness difference in the posts is the introduction of a fixed end condition.

Midpoint		Se	ries		Mean		
Deflection	<u>A</u>	<u> </u>	С	D	Increase (%)		
0.4"	338	664	663	662	196		
1.0"	753	1599	1533	1578	208		
1.4"	1019	2203	2088	2162	211		
2.0"	1403	3046	2909	3019	213		

Table 3. Combined load required for midpoint deflection (lbs).

* Combined load of load cell A and load cell B values.

** Mean increase in load from simply supported condition to fixed end condition :

[(Mean (B+C+D))/A] * 100

The addition of an axial load has virtually no apparent effect at the loads tested. The post profiles of series B, C, and D, in Fig. 9 graphically illustrate the stiffening effect in the splice region of the fixed end condition. The load / deflection values of series B in Fig. 11 and Fig. 10 are representative of all the fixed end series. After an initial stiffening effect of the support found in the first few feet of the post, the remaining deflection measurements are quite symmetrical about the midpoint of the post. Table 4 presents the difference in deflection of corresponding measurements along the posts of series B, C, and D at 1.4" midpoint deflection. This symmetrical relationship is true for all of the fixed end series at all four points of analysis. This symmetry may indicate that the fixed end, off-centre, spliced posts might behave in deflection as simply supported posts of shorter span.



Figure 10. Fixed end series and simply supported series - load / deflection values.



Figure 11. Fixed end series B - mean deflection vs load cell A.



Figure 12. Fixed end series B - mean deflection vs load cell B.

Corresponding		Series	
Position	B	С	D
2'- 20'	0.015	0.020	0.050
4' - 18'	-0.010	-0.025	-0.033
6' - 16'	0.010	0.000	-0.033
8' - 14' 4''	0.005	0.015	0.017
10' - 12'	-0.015	-0.010	0.017

Table 4. Deflection differences of corresponding measurements, series B, C, and D at 1.4" midpoint deflection (in).

The joint data are detailed in Appendix A3 and joint motion results are summarized at a midpoint deflection of 1.4" in Table 5. There were some minor differences between the series, but the primary result is that all of the fixed end condition posts showed noticeable joint motion in at least one joint when the post reached the design deflection limit. The simply supported series showed somewhat less motion at 1.4". midpoint deflection, but by 2.0", all the series A posts had shown significant joint motion as well. There was no general difference in joint performance between the axially loaded series C and D, and series B. This result, and general observations during testing, indicate that axial compression of the joints to form a tight butt joint did not occur. The predominant form of motion within the joints was rotation as illustrated in Fig. 13. This form of motion could have been restricted by clean and solid butt joints, but that quality of joint simply did not exist with any regularity in the commercially made posts that were tested. Nail slip or joint shear, as illustrated in Fig. 14, was the other form of observed motion that occurred with slightly less frequency than rotation. In approximately 5% of the cases a distinctively predominant form of motion could not be defined and both nail slip and rotation were said to occur.

Series A (8 samples*)

Total movement by 1.4 in deflection **

<u>J1</u>	J2	J3	J4
2/8	0/8	3/8	4/8
1 Rot ¹	0 Rot	2 Rot	2 Rot
1 NS ²	0 NS	0 NS	2 NS

Motion distribution					
J1	J2	J3	J4		
22%	0	33%	44%		
In total 9/	24 joints r	noved =	38.00%		
Rotation oc	curred in a	5/24 joints =	21.00%		
NS occurre	d in 3/24 j	oints =	12.50%		
Both occur	red in 1/24	ioints =	4.00%		

Series B, C, & D. (23 samples)

Total movement by 1.4 in deflection.

J 1	<u>J2</u>	J3	J4
19/23	14 / 23	20 / 23	21/23
9 Rot	4 Rot	15 Rot	17 Rot
10 NS	10 NS	5 NS	0 NS

Motion distribution				
J 1	J2	J3		
26%	19%	27%	28%	
In tot	al 74 / 92 jo	ints moved =	80.00%	
	curred in 1	5/92 joints =	%00 PL	
cotation oc	curred in 4		42.0070	
NS oc	curred in 2	5/92 joints =	27.00%	

Sample A1 and A2 omitted due to lack of data.
If both motions occur, motion is counted as NS.
Rot refers to rotation. ² NS refers to nail slip.



Figure 13. Example of joint motion - rotation.



Figure 14. Example of joint motion - nail slip.

When considering individual joints, the fixed end series, as a combined set. demonstrated far more joint motion than the simply supported series. Approximately 80% of the joints in the fixed end series moved compared to about 38% of the joints in the simply supported series. This indicates that the joints of series B, C, and D, suffered higher stresses than series A, and that support conditions therefor have a major effect on joint performance. The stress distribution between the joints of a post was estimated by the statistical distribution of joint motion across the splice region - essentially, which of the joints, J1, J2, J3, or J4 moved the most often was taken to be indicative of which joint suffered the most stress. This motion distribution is presented in Table 5. Using this method, the stress distribution across the splice region was fairly even for the fixed end posts, but showed a distinct concentration of stresses towards the midpoint (J3 and J4), for the simply supported series. This concentration in the joint motion distribution correlates to the increased combination of moment and shear forces expected towards the centre of a simply supported post. The fixed end posts have a more complex feedback reaction from their fixed support, including a point of inflection between J1 and J2. This reaction serves to even out the joint stresses and to generally increase the forces present in the splice region due to the increased stiffness resulting from the fixed end support. The fixed end condition data indicates a pattern of joint motion mechanics indicative of what was expected in theory. Bending stresses, as indicated by rotation, predominate towards the centre of the post at J3 and J4, while shear stresses, indicated by nail slip, concentrate towards the fixed end at J1 and J2.

General observation of the weaker joint aberrations in the data, where nails were omitted or misplaced, (posts A9, B3, B4, and C9), does not indicate that they are particularly poor performers in comparison with other joints. The one different splice arrangement, post B10, was also not particularly outstanding from the other data in terms of joint motion or overall performance. The similarity of these accidental results with the overall results confirms the inherent variability of wooden assemblies, and suggests that the complexity of interactions within them may compensate for any minor variations in their structure.

The moisture content data (%db) are reported in Appendix A4. The moisture content mean of 16.5 %, with a standard deviation 1.9%, did not vary substantially over the four months of the test. This moisture content is within the normal range expected for this type of assembly and hence was not considered to have any unusual effect on the experiment.

Discussion

To fully understand the experimental results it is necessary to discuss the differences between the test series themselves, how the results and structural theory interrelate, and to comment on the effects of post geometry.

Inter - Test Comparisons

The two primary observations concerning the test series are the similarity of results among the fixed end posts, whether axially loaded or not, and the difference in performance of simply supported verses fixed end posts.

With no significant difference between any recorded deflection values in series B, C, and D, the addition of an axial load of up to 2000 lbs. had no effect on post performance. Although substantially less than the calculated critical column load of 43,400 lbs, (see Appendix A6), the axial load still represents a reasonable in-service load of 16 psf for a typical 60' wide building with posts 4' on centre. It was previously hypothesized that this type of loading would compress the butt joints in the splice region, and / or reduce the extreme fibre stresses in the tension side of the post. Both effects would have increased post strength, but such did not prove to be the case as there was no observable difference in post behaviour. For any joint compression to occur there would need to have been substantial deformation at the nail - wood interface for each nail along the entire length of the particular plies in question. The force required to effectively shear one ply

relative to the other in the longitudinal direction would be dependant on nail number and shear capacity. Such a force would be quite substantial, and probably well beyond any design capacity of the post. The reduction of extreme fibre stress, though it may have occurred, had no observable effect, and again it may only be relevant at much higher axial loads where column instability becomes an issue.

The differences between the simply supported and fixed end conditions is immediately evident from an examination of Table 3 and Fig. 10. There is generally more than a 200% mean increase in the lateral load required to produce a desired deflection with a fixed end post when compared to a simply supported post. If the lateral loading criterion is the critical design parameter, as is suggested in the literature, then this finding has significant implications in engineering practice. To further investigate the different support conditions, they can be compared by looking at their effect on the relative stiffness of the post assemblies. Stiffness is generally defined as EI / L, where; E is the material modulus of elasticity, I is the cross section moment of inertia, and L is the exposed length of a member. A comparison of stiffness quickly becomes a comparison of the apparent E values for all the posts if other factors are held constant. The term 'apparent E value' is used to distinguish a derived value that refers to the composite assembly as a whole from the regular usage of E, which refers to a property of the material itself. The apparent E values calculated in Appendix A7 from the experimental load / deflection results are summarized in Table 6 and illustrated in Fig. 15.

	0.4 in	1.0 in	1.4 in.	2.0 in.	
Series A	8689(60)	7775(54)	7506(52)	7242(50)	
Series A wt ¹	4540(31)	3922(27)	3774(26)	3632(25)	
Series B	7080 (49)	6834 (47)	6717 (46)	6508 (45)	
Series C	7074 (49)	6552 (45)	6359 (44)	6206 (43)	
Series D	7091 (49)	6766 (47)	6600 (46)	6451 (44)	
Mean B,C,D	7082 (49)	6717 (46)	6559 (45)	6388 (44)	
Ratio					
A wt / Mean	0.63	0.59	0.58	0.57	

Table 6. Summary of apparent E values in MPa (psi).*

• # 2 or better S-P-F, E = 9500 MPa (65.5 psi) (CSA 1994).

¹ A wt = Series A weighted values.



Figure 15. Calculated apparent E values.

The initial assumption for analysis was that each lateral (bending) point load, A and B, contributed equally to the midpoint deflection, and that axial loads were insignificant in effect. These assumptions worked well for the fixed end series but were not an effective simplification for the simply supported series. The testing in series A produced different values for load A and load B that were too distinct to simplify in this manner. The proportionality of the loads therefore was used to estimate each load point's contribution to a common midpoint deflection. Each load was said to produce as much of the total deflection as was its proportional contribution to the total load, regardless of its location on the beam. Load A was located over the splice region for example, but any effect from this was assumed to be insignificant. This approach was referred to as, Series A weighted. Both analysis approaches are reported in Table 6 and Fig. 15 for comparison, but only the weighted analysis is used further because it is the more likely representation of reality. A ratio of series A weighted over the mean of series B, C, and D, suggests that the simply supported condition produces an assembly that is effectively only about 59% as stiff in bending as the fixed end condition. Such a result is to be expected from theory, but it confirms that the assembly behaves in a predictable manner. The significance of this result is to demonstrate again the differences between support conditions and their consequent effect on post performance. Existing design values based on simply supported testing may therefor be too conservative and may not adequately reflect the in-service capabilities of the posts.

Results vs Theory

The intentionally unsymmetrical splice region in these test series introduces a major departure from established testing procedure, where the spliced joints are expected to be wholly within the constant moment region of the post. By diverging from established practice in the effort to more closely simulate realistic conditions, it was necessary to develop a slightly different approach to facilitate analysis and develop a predictive capacity. Similar to what has been proposed in the ASAE X559 draft proposal, strength and stiffness modification factors were developed, but the ones presented here utilize a much simpler procedure. The modification factors derived are only directly applicable to the type and design of posts tested, but since these were designed by the guidelines of the above engineering practice, and built to a minimum commercial standard, the modification factors may be conservatively expanded to include other similar, if not identical, posts. The primary difference in approach from previous work was to treat the post as a single unit and not break it down into spliced and unspliced regions for analysis. Practical engineering design requirements are concerned with the ultimate performance of the post assembly as a whole and the demands of efficiency would see design values arrived at directly, in as few steps as possible. Although some precision will inevitably be lost with this simplification, it does follow the practical tenants of the in-grade testing philosophy, and produces a reasonable estimation of post behaviour.

Structural theory predictions of solid post behaviour under the different conditions tested are calculated in Appendix A8 and summarized with comparative experimental values in Table 7. These predictions are based on a solid post of similar dimensions

Table 7. Structural theory predictions and comparisons with actual values.

Deflection at midspan from experimental loads (in).

Loads required for given midpoint deflection (lbs).

	Analysis Points				Analysis Point	8		
-	0.4"	1.0"	1.4"	2.0"	0.4"	1.0"	1.4"	2.0"
Simply Supported								
Predicted :	0.37	0.82	1.11	1.52	(145)(223)	(415)(503) ²	(595)(690) ¹	(872)(972)1
Actual (mean) : (5 th percentile) ¹ :	0.4	I	1.4	2	(133)(205) (89)(175)	(340)(412) (277)(357)	(472)(547) (397)(490)	(663)(739) (551)(652)
Ratio-Predicted /Actual (Mean) : (5 th percentile mean) ¹ :	0.9 2	0.82	0.79	0.76	۱.09 ^پ ۱.39 ^پ	1.22 ³ 1.45 ³	1.26 ³ 1.45 ³	1.32 ³ 1.53 ¹
Fixed End (Series B)								
Predicted :	0.30	0.72	0.99	1.37	(445)(445)4	(1115)(1115)*	(1560)(1560)*	(2230)(2230) *
Actual (mean) : (5 th percentile mean) ¹ :	0.4	I	1.4	2	(325)(339) (255)(300)	(789)(810) (668)(733)	(1090)(1113) (937)(990)	(1506)(1540) (1301)(1357)
Ratio - Predicted/Actual (Mean): (5 th percentile mean) ¹ :	0.74	0.72	0.71	0.68	1.34 ¹ 1.60 ¹	1.40 ³ 1.59 ³	1.42 ³ 1.62 ³	1.46 ³ 1.68 ¹

¹ Assumes normal distribution.

² (Load A)(LoadB) - predicted values maintain same difference ratio as measured mean values. ³ Ratios calculated using mean load values of A and B.

* Assumes Load A = Load B

to the actual laminated posts. They use standard E values from the Joists and Planks Table 5.3.1A, S-P-F # 2 in section 086.1-94 of the NBC (CSA 1994), and they use standard beam tables found in the CWC Wood Design Manual, (1995). The prediction equations used two unequal loads located at third points along the span with the appropriate support conditions. Axial loading was ignored as it was found to be insignificant at the ranges tested and the posts essentially functioned as beams under similar restraint conditions. The ratio between predicted and actual performance forms the basis for the proposed modification factors. In Table 7, the corresponding ratios of deflection and mean load are the reciprocals of each other, and the 5th percentiles of distribution for the experimental loads are derived values used for design purposes. The assumption of a normal distribution for this calculation may not be entirely accurate, (Madsen, 1992), but it is a conservative assumption commonly used to simplify the analysis. All the ratios follow a trend that increases the distinction between the predicted and actual values with increasing midpoint deflection. This inaccuracy of prediction is explained by the decreasing of apparent E values with increasing midpoint deflection evident in Fig. 15. The posts become proportionately less stiff as they continue to be loaded, probable due to local crushing of the wood around the nails with a consequent loss in holding power. For design purposes it is prudent to work from the weakest condition encountered, which in this experiment occurs at a midpoint deflection of 2.0" in all cases, so this is the ratio used to develop the modifiers. The deflection and load modification factors, summarized on Table 8, are simply the ratios of predicted to actual performance converted to an appropriate multiplier that can be applied to the structural beam table prediction equations.

	Deflection	Load Capacity ¹
Simply supported :	1.32	0.65
Fixed End :	1.46	0.60

Table 8. Deflection and load modifiers for tested posts using standard beam tables.

¹ Based on 5th percentile design loads.

The modifiers, are used as follows:

(Beam table predicted deflection) x (Deflection modifier) = (Actual deflection) (Beam table predicted load capacity)

x (Load capacity modifier) = (Actual load capacity)

Simple beam theory anticipates an increase in load carrying capacity resulting from the fixed end condition over the simply supported condition. The comparison of total predicted and total actual loads, summarized in Table 9, indicates a more than two-fold increase in capacity that corroborates the direct link between simple beam theory and actual post behaviour.

	Analysis Points			
	0.4 in	1.0 in	1.4 in	2.0 in
Simply Supported				
Predicted (lbs)* :	368	918	1286	1844
Actual (lbs)** :	338	75 3	1019	1403
Fixed End***				
Predicted (lbs)* :	890	2230	3120	4460
Actual (lbs)** :	664	1599	2203	3046
Ratio (FE / SS) :				
Predicted :	2.42	2.43	2.43	2.42
Actual :	1.96	2.12	2.16	2.17

Table 9. Bending load comparison between simply supported and fixed end posts using predicted and actual values.

*Total of loads A and B. Assumes solid wood section with E = 9500 Mpa (65.5 psi).

** Total of loads A and B, mean values.

*** Series B

The consistency of the comparison to the second decimal place is evident at the greater levels of midpoint deflection which are of greatest concern for design purposes. The actual magnitude of the capacity increase is less for the tested assemblies than theory would suggest. This could be due to the inherent weakness of a spliced post, and the fact that the fixed end condition has its greatest effect towards the base of the post where the offset splice region is located. The predicted values assume a solid, "full size", and continuous cross section, while the actual post is effectively only a 3/4 size section at each joint due to a discontinuity in one lamination. The influence of these four points of weakness may account for some of the difference between predicted and actual values, and it may also account for the restricted increase in actual post capacity between the simply supported and fixed end conditions. The difference between actual and predicted values appears to be consistent however, and the spread between them can be accounted for effectively with a simple modification factor. For posts of standard design under normal conditions then, the beam tables appear to be useable with a modification factor to directly predict post behaviour for design purposes in the critical deflection ranges with some degree of confidence.

Post Geometry

Post geometry includes a general discussion about joint motion and nail pattern, splice location effects, and the variability of the posts themselves.

The fact that virtually all of the posts showed joint motion by the design deflection limit is of significant concern. Although not investigated, such motion must involve localized wood fibre crushing, the enlarging of nail holes, and the progressive weakening of the joints, as indicated by the decreasing relative stiffness of the assembly under increasing deflection. Repetitive loading conditions, as would exist under service conditions, could only exacerbate this problem. The nail pattern tested, although perhaps not optimum, was still within reasonable design limits, yet it proved ineffective at preventing joint motion. A possible remedy for this situation, would be to reinforce all the joints with a greater nail density or perhaps with supplementary adhesive. Nail density has an upper limit, and the use of adhesive, either locally at each joint or throughout the splice region, may be the most effective option for improving performance. Adhesive might be most practically used in a prefabrication scenario, as a field application of it could prove difficult. A nail pattern that emphasizes the placing of nails in double shear across each

particular joint, something that was not done in this work, would probably have increased the resistive capacity of the joints to some extent but it might have only a limited effect on post performance. Only the interior joints, (J2 and J3), would benefit from this arrangement, while the outer joints, (J1 and J4), would see no benefit at all because they cannot be created with nails in double shear. Examination of the data indicates that motion in either of these outer joints occurred in most of the posts tested, and hence the post as a whole would still suffer some joint motion.

The offsetting of the splice region that occurred in these experiments had a moderating effect on the forces acting on the joints. By moving the joints away from the region of maximum moment there is an effective increase in the capacity of the post as a whole, if the splices are rightly considered to be the weakest section of the post assembly. For the fixed end condition, the offset position allows the splice region to straddle a point of stress inflection theoretically located at approximately the 4' mark, between J1 and J2. Observation of the counter rotations in joint J1 and J2 support this theoretical location. By straddling a point of inflection, the set of joints themselves are subjected to a minimum of bending moment while the maximum moment occurs at the unspliced base of the post. For the simply supported condition, the offset position moves the splice region away from the maximum moment occurring at centre span. The offsetting does move the joints into a region of greater shearing forces, but shear is easier for the joints to deal with than moment forces. In shear, all nails in the affected region, including those on the central axis, will contribute their maximum resistance, whereas such is not the case in bending.

The variations in post geometry, such as warping, joint gaps, different nail

patterns, different splice patterns, and other minor differences across all the samples did not produce any marked effect on the results. These minimum quality posts produced highly consistent results in virtually all areas of analysis. An explanation for this behaviour may be that these types of composite assemblies suffer complex stress distributions within themselves that result in a very consistent, averaged, external performance for the assembly as a whole. This consistency of results has been evident in previous research that utilized specially made posts, but it is significant to note that the results are also resilient to the effects of the many uncontrollable variables inherent in a commercially made post.

Conclusion

This experiment has taken another step in the analysis of mechanically laminated, spliced timber posts. After utilizing previous research to design and build commercial quality posts, it investigated their behaviour under a simulation of in-service conditions. The experiment introduced an unsymmetrical splice region and a fixed end condition, in addition to the usual simply supported testing procedure. No unspliced posts were tested. The posts were loaded in two point bending with moderate axial loads added in later test series. Force / deflection data were recorded and compared across support conditions and across axial loads. Joint motion data were collected and commented on in a qualitative manner. Data analysis connected the results with structural theory and developed a simplified procedure for predicting post performance under similar conditions. Based on

the tests conducted, the following conclusions were reached:

1. Support conditions have a significant effect on post strength and realistic testing procedures are imperative to producing accurate design values. Fixed end verses simply supported conditions produced more than a 100% increase in resistive capacity.

2. Results indicate that current design values based on simply supported conditions are overly conservative.

3. Axial loading to a moderate level has little or no effect on post performance, and bending load capacity is the primary design parameter. Axial loading did not compress the butt joints or increase the strength of the splice region in any discernable way.

4. Some joint motion will invariably occur by the design deflection limit under fixed end conditions, even with a reasonably well designed nail pattern. With the given splice pattern, all joints showed a propensity to move and should be reinforced.

5. Standard structural theory can be simply adjusted with experimentally derived values to produce acceptable design values regarding the strength and deflection

performance of the posts. These modifiers can be conservatively applied beyond this test series to other posts of similar design and size.

6. Commercially produced post assemblies produced highly consistent results.

7. The practical in-grade testing philosophy of testing actual commercial products and assemblies, as produced, under realistic conditions, is appropriate and effective for testing this type of assembly.

Research Recommendations

This experiment challenged some existing assumptions and explored new procedures in the investigation of timber post behaviour. In doing so however, like all research, it invites still more questions and because of its uniqueness, requires further validation of its own procedures. Recommendations for continuing research would be:

1. Further testing of the same 4-ply, $2 \ge 8$, posts at different lengths to obtain basic data and to validate the predictive capacity of 'the beam table equations with modifiers' approach.

2. Test full length, unspliced posts using finger-jointed lumber and compare the results with spliced values.

3. Increase the axial load significantly and investigate the effects on post performance.

4. Reduce the number of posts per test to three from the original ten. Statistical requirements not withstanding, the results were so consistent that much time and effort could be saved in the repetitive depth of a test series and invested into further new test series.

5. Limit deflection data collection to the midpoint only. Other measurement points along the post proportionately reflected midpoint motion and give a dynamic picture of the post during testing, but they are not required for further analysis.

6. Test other designs and sizes of posts for comparison purposes and to develop other modifiers.

7. Investigate the performance of joint reinforcement effects under realistic support conditions. The use of adhesives on each joint or throughout the splice region should be investigated.

8. Investigate the effects of cyclic loading on post performance and joint behaviour.

References

- ASAE, 1992. Solid-sawn and laminated posts. In Post Frame Building Design, ed. Walker J.N. and Woeste, F.E. 105-137. St. Joseph, MI: American Society of Agricultural Engineers.
- ASAE, 1995. Draft Standard X555: Design Requirements and Bending Properties for Mechanically-Laminated Posts. St. Joseph, MI: American Society of Agricultural Engineers.
- ASTM Standard D 2016. 1983. Moisture Content of Wood, Philadelphia, PA: American Society for Testing and Materials.
- Bohnhoff, D.R., Moody, R.C., Manbeck, H.B. 1992. Solid-sawn and laminated posts. In Post Frame Building Design, ed. by Walker, J.N. and Woeste, F.E., 105-137. St. Joseph, MI: ASAE
- Bohnhoff, D.R., Moody, R.C., Verrill, S.P., and Shirek, L.F. 1991. Bending properties of reinforced and unreinforced spliced nail-laminated posts. Res. Paper FPL-RP-503.
 Madison, WI: US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Forest Products Laboratory.
- Canadian Wood Council, 1995. Wood Design Manual, 2nd ed. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Wood Council.
- CSA, 1994. Engineering Design in Wood (Limit States Design) / 086.1 94. Etobicoke, ON: Canadian Standards Association.

- Desch H.E. and Dinwoodie J.M. 1996. Timber Structure, Properties, Conversion and Use, 7th ed. London, England : The Macmillan Press Ltd.
- Madsen, B. 1992. Structural Behaviour of Timber, Vancouver, BC: Timber Engineering Ltd.
- Nash, W.A. 1994. Theory and Problems of Strength of Materials, 3rd ed. New York, NY: McGraw Hill Inc.
- Sandaker, B.N. and Eggen, A.P. 1992. *The Structural Basis of Architecture*, New York, NY: Whitney Library of Design.
- Taylor S.B., Manbeck H.B., and Janowiak J.J. 1992. Bending properties of treated and untreated spliced nail-laminated hardwood posts, ASAE Paper No. 92-4548. St. Joseph, MI.: American Society of Agricultural Engineers.
- Williams, G.D., Bohnhoff, D.R., and Moody, R.C. 1992. Bending properties of four-layer nail laminated posts. ASAE Paper No. 92-4543. St. Joseph, MI: ASAE
- Williams, G.D., Bohnhoff, D.R., and Moody, R.C. 1993. Modelling four-layer nail laminated assemblies. ASAE Paper No. 93-4534. St. Joseph, MI: ASAE

Appendix A - Data and Analysis

A1: Raw Data	Summary graphs	
	Post profiles	61 - 62
A2: Data Analysis	Selected Statistics	63 - 66
	ANOVA across series A	67
	ANOVA across all series	68 - 75

A3: Joint Data and Analysis	
A4: Moisture Content Data and Analys	is78
A5: Post Specifications	
A6: Column Analysis	80
A7: Apparent E Value Calculations	Simply supported81
	Fixed end82
A8: Structural Theory Predictions	Simply supported83 - 86
	Fixed end87 - 92



Figure A1 Series A - Measured load deflection values.



Figure A2 Series A - Measured deflection vs load cell A values.

Simply Supported Bending



Figure A3 Series A - Measured deflection vs load cell B values.



Figure A4 Series B - Measured load deflection values.

Fixed end series B



Figure A5 Series B - Measured deflection vs load cell A.



Figure A6 Series B - Measured deflection vs load cell B values.

Fixed End & 1000 lb Axial Load



Figure A7 Series C - Measured deflection vs load cell A.



Figure A8 Series C - Measures load / deflection values.





Figure A9 Series C - Measured deflection vs load cell B.



Figure A10 Series D - Measured load / deflection values.



Figure A11 Series D - Measured deflection vs load cell A.



Fixed End & 2000 Ib Axial Load

Figure A12 Series D - Measured deflection vs load cell B.



Figure A13 Composite series - post profiles at 1.0" midpoint deflection.



Figure A14 Composite of series - post profile at 0.4" midpoint deflection.


Figure A15 Composite series - post profiles at 1.4" midpoint deflection.



Figure A16 Composite series - post profiles at 2.0" midpoint deflection.

Statistics on Selected Displacements of A Series

Reading # 3 Data = 6.4*

			-										
Test s	Lond De	(Delayed) Ba	(Cor. Iron Initial)	Units : 1/			187		17	16%*	16	12	
AL	188.00	208.00	1.00	3.00	3.50	4.00	A 50	A 10	4.00	3.50	2.60	1.50	0.50
A2	103.00	200.00	1.00	2.50	3.60	4.00	4.00	4.10	4.00	3.00	4.00	2.00	0.50
83	160.00	237.00	1.50	3.50	4.00	5.00	4.50	4.20	5.00	3.50	3.00	2.00	1.00
A4	147.00	211.00	1.50	3.50	4.50	4.50	6.50	4.10	5.00	4.00	3.00	2.00	1.00
A6	125.00	183.00	1.50	2.50	3.60	4.00	4.00	4.10	4.00	3.60	2.00	1.50	0.00
Ađ	85.00	171.00	1.00	2.00	3.00	3.50	3.60	3.80	3.50	2.60	2.00	1.50	0.00
A7	130.00	197.00	1.00	2.50	3.60	3.50	4.00	4.10	4.00	3.50	3.60	2.00	0.50
AB	143.00	219.00	1.00	2.00	3.00	3.50	4.00	4.10	4.00	3.50	2.00	1.00	0.50
AÐ	112.00	194.00	1.50	2.60	3.00	4.00	3.60	4.00	3.60	2.50	2.50	1.50	0.00
A10	136.00	219.00	1.50	3.00	3.50	4.50	4.00	4.00	4.00	4.00	3.60	2.00	0.50
Mean	133.10	205.00	1.25	2.70	3.50	4.06	4.15	4.06	4.10	3.36	2.80	1.70	0.45
BL Dev	28.74	18.10	0.26	0.54	0.47	0.60	0.58	0.11	0.52	0.63	0.71	0.36	0.37
5*%	89.89	174.80											
(Calence)	8.46	6.75	0.08	0.17	0.15	0.16	0.18	0.03	0.16	0.17	0.23	0.11	0.12
Cost. Var.	20.08	4.47	21.00	18 81	13.47	12.78	13.87	7 65	12.60	15 81	25.61	20.66	81 9

Reading # 6 Calls = 1.0* Deflection Land (Delayed) (Cor. Poin

			COL. LANS										
Test	ibs.	EDC .	initial)	Linits : 1/	18 "								
8	A		7_	4°		<u> </u>	18"	1878*	17	54'4"	10"	187	74
A1	404.00	430.00	3.00	6.50	0.50	10.00	10.00	10.30	9.50	8.00	6.50	4.00	1.00
A2	315.00	401 00	5.00	6.00	8.00	10.00	10.00	10.10	10.00	6.00	7.20	4.00	1.50
AS	360.00	446.00	3.00	7.00	8.00	10.50	10.50	10.40	10.60	8.00	7 00	4.00	2,00
A4	362.00	435.00	3.50	7.50	8.50	10.50	11.50	10.10	10.50	9.00	6.50	4.50	1.60
A5	344.00	410 00	3.50	6.50	8.50	10.00	10.00	10.10	9.50	8.00	6.00	3.60	0.50
A6	265.00	365.00	3.00	5.50	7.50	9.00	8.00	1.00	8.50	7.00	6.60	3.50	1.00
A7	336.00	398.00	3.00	6.00	8.50	8.50	10.00	10.10	9.50	8.00	7 00	4.50	1.00
AB	368.00	412.00	3.00	6.00	7.60	8.50	8.50	10.10	9.00	7.50	5.50	3.50	1.00
AÐ	300.00	370.00	3.00	6.60	8.50	9.50	8.50	19.00	8.00	7.50	6.00	3.50	1.00
A10	342.00	483.00	3.50	6.50	8.50	10.00	10 00	10 00	0.50	8.50	6 50	4 00	1 00
Mean	340.70	412.00	3.15	6.40	8.50	9.75	10.00	10.10	8.55	7.96	6.37	3.90	1 15
BL Dev	38.75	33.24	0.24	0.57	0.62	0.63	0.67	0.16	0.64	0.55	0.81	0.39	0.41
5*%	276.76	367 15											
SE(Nown)	12.25	10.51	0.06	0.18	0.20	0.20	0.21	0.06	0.20	0.17	0 19	0.12	0 13
Cost. Var.	11.37	0.07	7 67	8.87	7.34	6.51	6.67	1.62	6.74	6.82	9.54	10.11	36.79

Test	Lood Ds	(Delayed) Di	(Cor. from	Units : 1/	18 -								
	A			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	10*	10.0	12	54.4.	18	18"	20
At	485.00	561 00	4.50	9.00	12.00	13.50	14.00	14.00	13.00	11 00	8.50	5.00	1.50
A2	442.00	542.00	4.50	9.00	12.50	14.00	14 00	14.10	13.50	11.00	10.00	5.50	2.00
A3	497.00	581.00	4.50	9.50	12.00	14.50	14.50	14.30	14.00	11.00	9.00	6.60	2.00
AL	509.00	589.00	5.00	10.00	13.00	14.50	15.50	14.10	14.50	12.00	9.00	6.00	2.00
A6	484.00	562.00	5.00	9.00	12.00	13.50	14 00	14.10	13.50	11.00	8.50	5.00	1 00
A5	380.00	483.00	4.50	8.60	11.50	13.00	13.00	14.00	12.50	10.00	7.50	6.00	1.60
A7	480.00	636.00	4.00	9.00	11.50	13.00	13.50	14 10	13.00	11.50	9.50	6.00	2.00
A	495.00	646.00	4.00	8.00	10.50	12.60	13.00	14.10	12.50	10.50	8.00	5.00	1.50
AS	426.00	502.00	4.50	8.50	12.00	13.50	13.50	14.00	13.00	10.50	8.50	5.00	1.50
A10	637 00	588.00	5.00	0 50	12 50	14 50	14.00	14.10	13 60	11 50	9.50	<u> 5 50</u>	1 50
Nean	471.50	547.20	4.55	8.10	11.95	13.65	13.80	14.09	13.30	11 00	8.80	5.35	1.65
IL Dev	45.56	34.75	0.37	0.57	0.69	0.71	0.74	0.09	0.63	0.58	0.75	0.41	0.34
5*%	386.32	489.85											
E(Moan)	14.41	10.99	0 12	0.18	0.22	0.22	0.23	0.03	0.20	0.18	0.24	0.15	0.11
									_				

Reading # 11	: Della = 2		Determent										
Teat	Lond Dis A	(Jolayed) Be	(Cor. from initial) Z	Units : 1/1 41		r	167	107	17	14°C*	167	187	3 87
A1 A2 A3 A4 A6 A7 A8 A8	860.00 650.00 727.00 680.00 535.00 651.00 651.00 703.00 560.00	739.00 739.00 784.00 791.00 751.00 624.00 723.00 746.00 601.00	7.00 6.50 6.00 7.00 6.50 6.50 6.00 6.50 6.50	13.00 13.00 13.50 14.00 13.00 12.50 13.06 13.00 13.60	17.00 18.00 17.50 18.00 17.00 16.50 17.00 15.55 17.00	19.00 20.00 20.00 19.50 18.50 18.00 18.00 18.50	19.50 20.50 21.00 19.50 18.50 18.50 18.50 18.50	18.90 20.10 20.36 20.16 20.10 18.90 20.10 20.10 20.10	18.00 18.00 18.50 29.00 19.00 17.50 18.50 18.50 18.50	15.50 16.00 15.50 16.50 16.50 14.00 16.00 15.00	12.50 14.00 12.50 12.50 12.00 11.00 13.00 11.50 12.00	7.50 8.00 7.50 8.00 7.50 7.50 8.00 7.00 8.00 7.00	2.50 2.50 3.00 2.00 2.00 2.00 2.50 2.50 2.00
A10	769.00 663.20	808.00 738.30	7.00 6.55	13.50 13.11	<u>17.50</u> 17.11	20.50 18.40	<u>20.00</u> 18.70	20.10 20.07	19.00 16.70	18.50 16.55	13.00 12.40	8.00 6.07	<u>260</u> 240
St. Dev St ^a %	66.43 550.29	52.90 652.02	0.44	0.57	0.73	0.77	0.71	0.12	0.75	0.76	0.84	1.60	0.39
Stiffienti Cost. Var.	21.64 10.32	16.73 7 15	0,14 8. 88	0.18 4.33	0.23 4.24	0.24 3.89	0.25 3.65	0.04 0.50	0.24 4.03	0.24 4.90	0.27 6.97	0.48 18.83	0.12 16.43

Statistics on Selected Displacements of B Series

Deflection

Deflection

Reading #3 Data = 0.4" Barrysold Define channel Desile channel Define channel Barrysold (Car. from Barrysold Car. from Marrysold Car. from Lond Ba 355 00 555 00 304 00 304 00 304 00 304 00 304 00 314 00 314 00 314 00 un Units : 1/10 -Test # 81 53 54 55 57 8 59 10 10° 4 00 4 00 3 50 4 00 3 50 4 00 3 50 4 00 3 50 4 00 3 50 4 50 4 50 14"4" 3 50 3 50 3 50 4 50 3 50 4 60 3 50 2 50 4 60 18 250 300 250 300 250 300 250 300 300 300 300 <u>525</u> 20 338 10 • 70 3.40 4 61 3 50 **Henr** 0.45 2.65 1 85 3 85 3.60 2 50 • = C.R 0 35 3 22 3 34 3 10 20 23 48 0 **16** 3.24 3 44 6 35 3 48 a ac St. Dev 6.00 % 254 85 300.48 3 •• 3 10 3 ** : 03 3 t0 0.11 13 🛛 14 a 05 3 08 0 14 a +5 e 90 **m**): 8 ** 0.77 13 15 6 🕰 15.14 хъ 6 X :48 11.08 8.78 12 49 2 4 2 OC ef. Var.

Reading # 6 Data = 1.0"

	Loed	(Deleyed)	(Cor. 1	norn									
Teet	D6	Du	initial)	Units : '	1/18 -								
		8	z i	4	ſ		10"	1078*	12"	14'4"	16	18"	20"
	CT I	625 OC	· 50	4.30	. 30	# 5C	9.50	9.90	9 SC	15	6.50	+ 3C	• 35
2 8	790 30	*87 30	٠œ	4 00	· x	950	9 55	*C 96	3 50	6 SC	~ oc	4 X	• 30
83	*54 OC	949 30	* 00	4 00	8 50	8.00	9 OC 6	•C 00	8.50	\$ 00	5 50	4 CC	٠x
54	29.00	718 OC	* 50	5.50	1.5	8 00	9 00	*C 0C	*C 0C	4 OC	6.50	4 00	· 30
9 4	54 * 30	790.00	• 00	4 30	6.50	150	9 50	10.20	чс эс	4 X.	6.50	4 30	• 50
86	722 X	169 X	· 50	4 00	55	630	9 SC	·C ·C	0.50	0.50	6 SC	4 32	٠x
67	64C 3C	854 30	• ac	4 SC	7.00	6 50	"C 00	3 30	°C 00	9 00	7 SC	450	· 30
98	185 CC	CC 30	• 3C	4 30	1 36	8.50	9 SC	•c 36	3.50	8 SC	650	4 50	• 30
89	**#E 3C	101 00	• 30	150	5 52	850	8 SC	10.10	-c ac	8 30	* 50	4 30	· 50
9.0	902.00	975 X	٠x	4 00	: 50	1 30	∙¢ ac	·c ·:	10 50	9.00	7 50	_ 1 00	· 52
Mean	'87 9C	arc 10	• *	4.15	e ac	150	ə 50	10 23	**	1 OC	e #:	4 20	• ••
St. Dev	12.65	47.25	2.38	: 53	: 19	: 13	c 12	: 39	: 14	0.36	347	0.35	3 2 8
6 29 %	658 3 *	ב נד											
SE(Neen)	2 2	·4 62	3.28	···	:•:	:	: ••	: 33	:	: •:	: •5	•••	5.08
Coef. Var.	•22	5 C		12.76	• 7	32	351	: 95	15	4 56	e 92	*5	:• x

Reading # 8 Data = 1.4"

	Load	(Delayed)	(Cor. 1	m									
Test	bs	D4	motel)	Units : 1	1/10 *								
_ =	A	8	7	4'	5		10*	10'6"	12	14"4"	16"	18*	20"
91		**45 X	.χ	: 50	34	12 X	.3 2	14 12	11 %	-2.00	÷ 50	5 00	· 52
52	-08C 3C	10 11 30	· •c	5 50	9 SC	•2 X	14 00	•4 •C	74 X	-7 X	= 5C	eoc	• • •
82	1058 X	••ec x	150	5 50	\$ 00	** 50	·3 00	14.00	13.50	** 50	9 SC	5.50	· 50
54		373 C	2.00	\$ OC	+0 5 2		V4 30	14 OC	13 50	*1 50	3 30	5 50	· 50
55	**35.00	*085 DC	· 50	150	2.50	-2 X	·3 50	14 20	14 00	*2 50	9 SC	5.50	2.00
50	1010 30	*G#7 00	2.00	5.50	9 CC 8	17 X	13.00	•1 9C	*3 30		6 00	5.50	· 50
÷7	1158.00	102 30	; oc	e ac	6 SC	-250	*4 OC	*4 X	14.30	72 50	10.00	e 50	• 52
94	**0C IC	**4* X	- 50	5.50	10.00	-2.30	13.50	14 10	15 50	-2 OC	3 00	6 00	• 52
59	1088 OC		· 5C	5 SC	a 50	x	13 5G	14 30	14 30	·: •:	•a 3c	e oc	· 50
B+:;	-20-30	·23' T	; oc	<u> 9 x</u>	10 50	·: x	14 00	14.10	14 52	25	10 %	<u>.x</u>	2 10
Mean	·090.20	ı x	• •	565	965	•2 •5	·1 5C	14.25	•5 75	•2 05	o 44	5 at	• sc
St. Dev	¥2 · '	14 ST	:	2.7 e	:2	c r	3 35	3 38	142	144	: 10	3 56	121
68%	838 W	99C «C											
SE(Mean)	39 et	23 59	3.08	: 25	2 • 7	: •:	312	: 33	¢•3	0 14	5 -6	310	3 27
Cost. Var.	8 22	e 73	·5 02	•1.36	5 49	26.	2 90	3 60	3 06	1 63	52*	1 22	13.16

Reading # 11 Data = 2.0"

Load (Delayed) (Cor. from Test ibs initial) Units : 1/10 *

THE	De	D6	initial)	Units : '	v:10 -								
	A		7	4	C.	r	10"	1010	12	14'4"	16	_18*	20"
81	1025.00	·595.00	250	\$ 00	14 OC	1750	18 OC	18 20	19.50	17 00	13 50	6.00	250
82	1495.00	1467.00	2 50	6 00	16 00	• * • C	16 50	30.00	20.00	** 50	14 00	1 50	2 00
63	1501 30	1808-30	2 50	# OC	13.50	ve 50	19 00	20.00	19 50	17 OC	13.50	8 00	200
54	1241 00	1336 00	250	** 00	15.0C	18 30	19 50	20.00	15 CC	15.00	13 00	7 50	2 50
85	1434 CC	1439-0C	2 50	6 50	13 50	17 000	19 50	20.20	20 00	18:00	13 50	8 00	2 50
86	1445 00	1483 00	2.50	6 00	13 50	17 30	19 OC	20 00	19 00	18 50	13 50	8 50	2 50
87	1633 X	1626 30	2 50	9 00	14 00	16 00	20 00	20 OC	30 30	18:00	14 00	8 50	2 50
86	1506.00	1593.00	2 00	6 SC	14 00	16.00	19.00	20 00	19 OC	18 50	13 30	6 50	2 50
89	+501 00	•576 30	2 50	8 00	13 50	17 50	19 SC	20 10	20 00	·7 50	4 00	8 50	2.50
810	1083.00	1720.00	3 00	100	11:00	18 50	20.00	20.02	20.50	18.00	14 50	1 50	2.90
Mean	1508 70	1539 70	2 SC	8 5 0	14 00	17 🕊	19 40	30.04	18.65	17.2C	13 95	1 72	2 40
St. Dev	125 13	111 07	C 24	3 M	C 50	0 80	C 36	0.08	a 53	3 71	047	3 53	02-
6 th %	1300 æ	1352.06											
SE(Nean)	39.57	25 -2	a a†	0 3 C	C 18	C 19	0 13	0 03	3 •7	0 Z3	C 15	a +7	0 67
Coef. Ver.	8 31	• 2•	9 4 2	*1 09	45	34'	2 03	C 42	3 70	4 70	3 48	6.34	e 7e

ected Displacements of C Series

#3 Data - 0.4"

				-	-									
		-		Car b										
T	-			-	Links	100 -								
-	-		Autor	7	-	· · ·		-	-	12	MEET	-		
	121.22	112.02	-	132	. 22	100	35	408	402	•38	1.00	100	:#	
÷.	348.00		10000.000	6 92		2 50	3 50	405	4 10	• 📼	1.50	2 50	:=	
=		100 000		8 00	150	300	1.00	4 00	43	4 🗰	1 30	2 50	2 📼	
C.	386 CE	3-7 08	1054 .00	6 96		25	100	4 00	4 10	4.22	150	255	2 -	
3	200.00	203.00	1040.00	0.90	۰ ж	Z 20	3 00	3 50	3 80	1.50	1 🕿	300	22	
	122 00	108.00	1013 35	8 06	• 50	2 50	3 50	+ 00	4 30	4 38	1.30	100	' 50	
C7	121 00	315 00	673 CB	a sia	2 000	7 50	3 50	1 50	3 80	4 00	3.30	3 00	1 00	
	384 00	307 00	1000 30	0.50	1 52	2.50	150	35	3 86	4 66	3.50	2.50	2.00	
	723 00	300 02	1040.00	2.00	: 51	2.50	150	4 00	e 10	4.00	4 000	2.52	2.00	
C18		717 30	1007 00	1 20	15	2.00	15	+ T -	4.20		135	22	200	
-	D# 70	22 12	1022 10	3 25	156	2 📫	3.76	1 🗰	438	4 30	346	270	· #6	
R. Dev	-	n E	n e	13	12	6.32	134	4 32	\$ M	134	1.28	12	6.34	
	258.21	322 M												
-	12.58	12 85		3 00	3 87	3 10	2.00	312	6.0m	2 67	1.55	200	±	
Coal War	17 38	10 13	3 08	106 41	·1 P*	12.16	12	8 11	130	1 🖿	6 23	• 18	-634	
Annaliza d A	Deta = 1	1.0-												
				Definition										
	Local	(Designed)		(Car th										
Test				raint;		1/10 -	-							
	A	•	Addition	r	<u> </u>	ſ				_ .	44	-		
2 1	74 X	~: x	C'13	· 🕿	4 00	4 56	• 50	-C X	·: I	~ x	15	· x	• 50	
	778.00		H8 I	· T	4 05	. 36	• x	·0 30	1C 3C	·c 🛥	150	• 5	4 50	

												•		-
-	630.00	CC 1 0C	1027 30	· 32	42	7 00	• •	150	-0.00	-t X	150	12	4 🖭	· x
C#		600 X	815 00	• 32	4 E	6 52	• *	10 JE	·0 10	ان ک ر	656	• 30	4 🛣	· 🛣
3				· 90	43	6 50	6 50	8.50	6 40	6 50	3 50	·	4 SC	· 🛥
3		824 GG	949 00	· 30	4 36	6 SC	6 SC	6 SC	10.30	18 00	850	4 SC	4 50	· 30
C*	77 OC	M47 DC	• 300 SC	· •	4 90	7 30	6.00	11	4 80	6 SC	8 30	7 x	4 32	• 32
38	710.00	78C 3C	646 30	٠œ	4 85	7 00	1 50	13		8 SC	4 50	e 30	4 50	• 36
3	- 1 - 1	.	·0·3 30	· x	4 X	1 50	8 X	15	-6 10	450	8 00	1 20	+ 50	· 🖬
C*9	10 X	**2 3 0	H X	· 22	45	12	1.00	15 X	12 E	12 2	_1%	12	450	· T
tile and	758 70	74,20	474 X	•••	• 10	• 7	• •	1 82	.0.04		e 50	• •	4 35	• •9
SL Dev	67.85	보 Œ	17 76	334	32.	: 24	: 36	: 34	3.3	1 72	: 24	: 78	3.34	134
182	\$44 E.	687 25												
								• • • •	3.04	3.0	3 27	100	3.00	:
	21.48	.73			••		••	•						

ading #8 Delta = 1.4* Delectron

	Land	(Deim/ed)		(Car In										
Test	-			(addies)		1/10 *								
			Autor	<u>t</u>	۲.	٢.	*	4	1015	4	166	5	18"	2
	· 327 32	BH I	12,13	· 50	:**	100	·: x	·15C	14 E	.7	ت : ت	452	6 X	· 50
G	- 200 300	···· #:	100 CC	: 25	11	15	·255	14 00	4 E	43	·2 00	8 30	1 32	. 20
-	**38.00	•••••	1C13 X	· 50	6 35	6 55	t t 🛋	13 000	14 32	· 3 SC	736	5 GC	6 X	55
C4		1118 00	110 30	: 30	5 SG	6 SC	•• 50	·3 5C	14 X	13 50	12 00	8 50	4 50	· •C
3	CH X	942 02	1000 32	2 00	5 SC	+ 3C	·· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	·100	13 BC	· 3 3C	- 	8 50	• CC	· 50
а	1043 30		87 00	- 50	12	12	·2 🕮	.120	14 30	4 25	·: 20	8 50	1 50	: 55
C*	1000 000	·	20 3	: 32	١I	·c x	·2 🕿	·100	13.60	.100	·•• 🕿	15	1 32	. 20
3	678 X	1056 30	te T	: 32	1 10	• • •	17.00	13 00	· 3 82	- 1 06	1 50	S 22	1 I	. 10
a	1081 30	1000	1013.00	· 50	5 32	1 32	.: 30	·1 SC	*4 DC	· 1 5C	·: T	15	• æ	. 10
;• c		\$74 I	HAL OC	. 20	1.2	197	:: 50	'4 CC	47	`40	., 30	15	6.00	10
-	1038-30	1046 2	401 AC	• •	170	6 4G	.: 00	-140	14 30	· 3 50	17.85	140	5 26	· s
BL Dev	11 38	16 45	38 43	3 29	0.26	325	541	3 26	3.3	241	224	::	3.28	: 16
	51C D4	63+ M												
-	74 79	27 📾	• 3 *	6 28	C 38	3 + 6	\$ 13	3 12	3.00	2.3	a 📾	۰.	: 38	: 38
Casel Ver	7 54	16	330	-1.08	• 53		140	2 84	38	3 22	2.04	:*	47	÷x

Reading # 11	Della -	20-												
				Defects										
	لجعيا	(Delayed)		(Cer. in										
Test					Units	1/10 *								
•	<u> </u>		Autual	7		<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>	<u> 166</u>		.	<u>_</u>
C.	1225 00	1360 00	1027 00	2 38	1 35	13.00	•7 🕮	18.00	20.00	16.00	17 00	14 DC	6.00	: 50
-	1574 00	1526 OC	873 OC	7 50	100	¥ 00	·e 00	20 30	70.00	18 50	•7 30	13.00	15	2 00
a	1981 00	1537.00	608 00	2 50	e 50	13 50	16 50	16 50	30,000	18 30	18.50	13 00	• =	2 50
C4	1878 20	1000 552	918 III	3.00	e 00	13 SE	17 00	16 32	B (B	18.50	•7.00	13 50	150	150
C1	1217 EE	1303 00		1.00	13	13 00	17 000	15.00	TE .IC	18 m	17.30	13 50	6 00	2 50
a			94E 00	2 50	1 50	13 50	17 00	-15	X X	2 E	17 00	13.90	< 3C	2 30
c7	1486 DD	1445 CC	1013.00	330		14 EC	*8 🖿	:E SC	3 0 3 0	18 22	HE 50	13 50	6 36	: 00
a		1461 22	101 40	300		4 00	17 50	18,222	18 80	18 00	19:50	13 50	• =	2 00
3	1922 02	1612.00	605 00	2 50		13.90	•7 👥	78 22	30 10	18 50	17 🕿	ت و د י	1.5	25
576	1200.00	1366.00		_ 250		14.00	:7.5	22	22	10.00	17 00	.72	31	230
the set	1461 60		846 20		12	13.60	17 38	16 32	20 00	18.26	18 60	13 40	. 4	7 28
St. Dev	118.40	62.38	44 38	6.34	8.36	8.36	a 🛋	•		8 61	8.23	a 30	8 37	8 28
182	1257 04	1324 81												
	17 44	32	4 30	e · ·	4	212	2 15	C 15	8 22	8 13	a 10	:05	a.:	6 38
Cost. Var.				12 73	4 28	2 📼	2 79	3 50	3 53	: 13	. 67	: ••	4 37	** **

Statistics on Selected Displacements of D Series

Reading #3 Delta = 0.4"

				Defiect	on									
	Loed	(Delayed)		(Cor. fn	p fin									
Test	lbe	lbs		initial)	Units : 1	1/10 -								
*		8	Axtal	2	- 47	6		10"	10.6	12	_ 14"4"	16*	12*	207
01	290.00	343.00	1913.00	1 00	1.50	2.50	3.00	1.50	4.00	1.50	3.00	2.50	1.50	0.50
02	336.00	350.00	1940.00	0.00	1.00	2.50	3.00	4 00	4.00	1.50	3.50	2.50	t.00	0.50
03	314 00	354.00	1954.00	0.50	1.50	_100	3.50	3.50	3.90	3 50	3.50	3.00	1.50	0.50
idean	313.33	349.00	1935.67	0.50	1.33	2.67	3.17	3.67	3.87	1.50	723	2.67	1.33	0.50
BL Dev	23.01	5.57	20.64	0.50	0.29	0.29	0.29	0.29	0.08	0.00	0.29	0.29	0.29	0.00
5 th %	275.49	339 84												
SE(Mean)	7.20	1 76	6.50	0.16	0.09	0.06	0.09	0.06	0.02	0.00	0.09	0.09	a. 99	0.00
Cod. Var.	7.34	160	108	100.00	21.65	10.83	9.12	7.87	1.46	0.00	E.00	10.63	21.60	0.00

Reading #6 Delta = 1.0"

Read	iing 🛢 6	Deita =	1.0*												
					Deflect	lon									
		Loed	(Delgyed)		(Cor. fr	om									
T	est	lbs.	ibe.		initial)	Units : 1	1/10 -								
			B	Axtal	2	4	6"	<u> </u>	10"	10.6	12"	14'4"	16	18"	20"
	01	709.00	740.00	2030.00	1 50	4.00	6.00	8.00	9.50	10.00	8.50	7 50	6.50	4.50	1 50
1	02	807 00	852.00	1967 00	0 50	4 00	6 50	8.50	10 00	10 00	9.50	9 00 9	7 00	3.50	1 00
	8	776 00	_ 850 00	1954-00	1 00	4.00	7 00	8 50	9.50	10.00	9.50	8,50	7 00_	4.50	1 50
14 R.	ieen Dev	764.00 50 08	814 00 64 09	1983.67 40.65	1.00 0.50	4 00 0.00	6.50 0.50	0.33 0.29	9.67 0 29	10.00 0.00	9.17 0.56	6.33 0.76	6.63 0.29	4.17 0.58	1.33 0.29
51	th %	08 1 60 16 Au	708 57	17.85		0.00	0.15	0.06	0.00	a m	A 18	0.24	0.08	0.18	0.06
Coe	f. Var.	6.56	7 87	2.05	50.00	0.00	7 69	3 46	2.99	0.00	6.30	9 17	4.22	13.86	21 65

Reading # 8 Detta = 1.4"

Reading # \$	Deita =	1.4"												
_	Load	(Delayed)		Deflect (Cor. fr	ion mo									
Test	lbs	lbs		initial)	Units : 1	1/10 "								
	A	8	Axial	2	4'_	6		10"	10.8.	12	14'4"	16	18"	20"
D1	978.00	986.00	1940 00	2.50	5.50	9.00	11.50	13.00	14.00	12.50	11.00	9.00	5.50	1 50
02	1113.00	1153.00	1913.00	1 50	5.00	8 00 8	12.00	13.50	14 10	13.50	12.00	9.50	5.50	1 50
23	1094 00	1161 00	1961 00	2 00	5 50	9.50	12 00	13 50	14 00	13.50	12.00	10 00	6 00	1.50
Mean St. Dev	1081 67 73.08	1100.67 97 65	1944 67 34.24	2.00 0 50	5.33 0 29	9.17 0.29	11 63 0.29	13.33 0.29	14.03 0 DB	13.17 0.58	11 67 0.58	9.50 0.50	5.67 0.29	1 50 0 00
5 th %	941 45	940.03												
SE(Mean)	23.11	30.08	10.83	0 16	0.09	0.09	0.09	0.09	0.02	0.18	0 18	0 16	0.09	0.00
Coal. Var.	6 86	8.87	176	25.00	5.41	3 15	244	2.17	0.41	4.38	4 95	5.26	5.09	0 00

Reading # 11 Delta = 2.0"

Keesing # 1		- 20												
_				Deflect	lon									
	Loed	(Delayed)		(Cor. fr	mo									
Teet	ibe.	lbe		initial)	Units : 1	1/10 *								
		_ 6	Axtal	2	4 °	6		10	10'8"	12	14"4"	16"	18"	20"
D1	1380.00	1369.00	2034-00	3.50	8.00	13.00	17 00	19.00	26.00	17.50	15.50	12.50	8.00	2.00
02	1545 00	1573.00	1940.00	2.00	8.00	13.00	17.50	19.50	19.90	18.50	17.00	13.50	8.00	2.50
	1550 00	1639.00	1940 00	3 00	E 50	14 00	17.50	19 50	20 10	19.00	17 00	14 00	8 50	2.50
Hee n	1491 67	1527.00	1971.33	2.83	8.17	13.33	17 33	18.33	20.00	18.67	16.50	11.13	£17	233
SL Dev	98.74	140.78	\$4.27	0.78	0.29	0.58	0.29	0.29	0.10	1 04	9.67	0.76	0.29	0.29
5 th %	1332.53	1295 46												
SE(Noan)	30.59	44 51	17.16	0.24	0.09	0.18	0.09	0.09	0 03	0.33	0.27	0.24	0.09	0.09
Coel. Ver.	6.49	8.22	2.75	25.95	3.53	4.33	1 67	1.49	0.50	5.58	5.25	5.73	3.53	12.37

Analysis of Varience on Loads Comparisons Across Series A : Load A vs Load B

Summery 6.4 in Defl. Londs Analysis of Variance:One Way

Groupe	Count	Sum	Average	Variance
ACel	10	1331	133.1	714.7867
E Cal	10	2060	206	330.8888
Analysis of Variance				

Source of Venation

53
67
655
F
Produce
Prod
Produce
Prod
<th

Note : Very high F value indicates rejection of null hyp that means are equal. (Probability of galang same value 85% of the time is very low.)

Summery 1.8 In Doll Loads Analysis of Variance:One Way

@roups	Count	Sam	Average	Variance		
ACel	10	3407	340.7	1501 789	•	
8 Cel	10	4120	412	1104.889		
Analysis of Valuence						
Source of Venetion						
	55	æ	M2	•	Persident	Fort
Between Groups	25418.45	1	25418 45	19.50256	0.000333	4413873
Within Groups	23460 1	18	1303.339			
Total	40070.55	19				

Therefore - there IS a diff between load A and B

Businiary 1.4 in DeEL Load Anatysis of Vananca-One Way <u>Groups Count Same Average Vertence</u> A Call 10 4715 4715 2075.833 8 Cell 10 5472 547.2 1207.733 Anatysis of Vanance Source of Vanance

	W	MS F Public Fort	
Selarean Groups Wilten Groups	29652.45 29652.1	1 2865245 1745203 0.000568 441387 18 1641.783	5
Total	58204 55	19	

Therefore - there IS a diff between load A and B

Summery 2.8 in Dell. Lond Analysis of Varance-Citto Way

Groups	Count_	San		Average	Vertexce		
ACel	10)	6532	863. 2	4663.067	-	
B Cel	10)	7383	758.5	2708.011		
Analysis of Vasance							
Source of Vertellon							
	22	•		ARS	P	P-value:	Fort
Between Groups	20066.05	5	1	20056.05	7.741144	0.012294	4413873
William Groups	67329.7	,	18	3740.539			
Total	96295.75		19				

Therefore - there IS a diff between load A and B.

AllOVA : Load Call A - Data = 0.4 In.												
Ho a Théra In PU difference between sample Areheis of Verlanse One Way - Lood Cal A												
Currently States									Lond Call A			
5. 									888	-88 -853 -853	888	888
a	000	NO DATE		111 075					88 72	88 22	8 90	
Analysis of Vanance									00 50 100 00	88	820	
Source of Vanagion									888	888	888 23)	
Bernen Grupp Withn Grappi	000 JISISI	a nun a	ISITI AN	ai î cc	5164227 es	and the second			A 11	3	N N	
l clea	005110860	10 OUI)										
Rejective to freedors freely a difference indiversi at	ANT IN THE TAK	900 - 10 0										
t fest five Samps Assumpty Unsquervanexes	•				-	Test Two Serges Assoc		10 L.D.	Lifed Two Surrys April	av arberit gren	-	
Mann Vanare a	13 (80	9X XI			14	5	14 240	134 165	Mean	31700		
(Disruttors) Distriction	000 01	0.0.01			• -		779 6781 1000 01		Verteres (Exervedare	. 000 HS1		
Porter Vanero	10110					ett son fontention. ordent Venance	120		Peerson Company	2	•	
ē _	15 000						000 VI			010 010 0 010 0		
	90					li-stime ter			PI totan	1000		
	0000					(1.4) the set	N/ 1		I Cristian and an			
					-	riths at these dates	101 6		1 Carter Incode	1		
Ween of Sample A. differs from mean of Sample B. at Apr	••••				3	eer of Sergen B (114 S)	AUTONIU R	un meen of bengee L. al Aqres + () ()5	Mean of Sample C (XCES	NUT CHEEK D	un nee: of Lery	10 0 + 14 day 10 () 14
I Tell Two Sample Avaiming (Inqual Variances	•				-	let. Teo berga Ashir	rav monti pr					
Huen	131 100 6	WI IW			-	-	1					
Venerce Obervelars	192 111				2 > 1			111 075				
Petron Constantion					- 4			(HH)				
	1000 P				÷.0	had Varaks	100 Z					
	0000				_ 4		290					
l Crekin ore the Prived has the	992 5											
I Crace he tar	2					rife at two Lat	54 C					
Neen of Sengle A. differs from meen of Sengle C. at Agr	• 0 69				3	een of Semigraphics (Kelling	of (ster to	m mean of Service () at April + 0 (5				
ו לפול לאט לפרקטים אפגניתיום ונאיקעום עובופוע פו					*	and the second se						
	1 100	in in				ferminu era smiterutin. I	dilinguand					
Obervalione	0000	100			-	Samples are restant of	un a ero d					
Parted Veners	¥ 70 8				2	And Malbardon a		and a standard of standard standard standard				
¥.	8				. =	an interest in the second seco	June Parl		1 104 Pro mage 0 Mer			
	000											
PyT cut) here see 1 Credic at two cast												
Weat of Sengle A. differs from meet of Sengle () gl Agri	400											

AHOVA : Load Cat R - Data = 6.4 h. No = Thera is NO difference between sam	te mere											
Analast of Venerce Cre Wey												
Surrengy												
Or way	Cent	2	Arren	Vertence					<	-	a J	
< m	00000	2050 000		110 000					85	8001		82
	000 92	110 101	UN IN	11.011					812	895	150.00	
2	1000	101 001	UN FR	1 100					8			
Areyet of Vergrad									88	892	00 91	
goratesout verseatorn									897	88	874	
	N		i	•	A veha	7			03812	8	8118	
Pathewayn (Ar Ougo) Within Grauges	214111 000	0001	10011105		DAILING OF	010111110000					l	
ī	210 (21900	000 60										
Report to Persian Persia a difference behaven	A least two means of !	100 · 100										
1 Tell. Two Sample Averang Linequel Venerces	•				-	feet free target August	han mbari b		I Test Two Surgar Asso	an arbeut buur		
Means	60 902 100 902	316 100			13	-	3 100	The ICO				
Vanance	170 M1	117.155			,		11,115	75 8 1	Vanar		a =	
CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR	10 000	10 000			0		10 G/U	10.000	(Townshow	10.000	; -	
Proped Venterce					a .:	eersan (areadon	0 1 2 0		Peerson Conversion	ž		
8	001				4.				Pucted Venery	22		
	N 276				•-				₽.	0000		
	6000				-	[[1] are lar	8		Pilt-41 are ter	1000		
PIC-41 model	0.000				- 4		9		I Critical are test	-		
l Critik al Inco tan	2110					The second s	ŝ					
Mean of Sangle A. Offers from mean of Sangle B. at A	400 - OQ				3	en of Series BEA 4 5 N	OT CHEER BOT	n mean of herges (. # Apra - 0.05	Meen of Serror (UCE	6 NOT CALFER IN	and a firmer of second second	100
I Tell Two Semple Assuming Unequal Venances	•				-	int the berga Asserts	ilen miteri b					
					I		٩					
Venerce					3	Ē	011 111	M8 040				
(biervelors)	10 000	000 01						100				
Pleasan Completion	(D1 D				: c							
Poceed Vengerce	111 151				ĩ	Cand Varian a	10041					
ð	000 81				•		11 000					
Principane Lan	0000				- 4		201					
I Criscal are tak	1.11				2		5					
	0.000.0				r	Te el lino dan	197.0					
i i rike a two tai	2145				÷	cite a theo tax	107 2					
Meen of Service A. Gifters From meen of Service C. et A.	00. ma				1							
					I			i meer of Senger () in April + 0.15				
i Toti. Two Senpre Assanting (Preque Variances	•											
U##1	X CON	MAMA										
	000 D/L	11.000										
		1001										
e suelan percent	NA RI											
	11 (100											
I Critical are tar	1907											
Priferij hao tar	0000											
	10/2											

69

een ul Semple A. differs from magin of Semple () et Aprie = 0.05

An or a state in the second of the second state in the second sec

FOC +	
100 0	hat and (in > T)4
008 2	East area taptified
100 8	900-000 (jus j.).d
211 21-	
3 000	
998 8261	esnehed Variance
VN	Peerson Correlation
000 01	BUBBANBBER
684 1081	\$3U818A
340,100	Liber
8 V	
	9 000 000 000 0 000 0

second in parts the second strengt and the T-1

street of Berry A. Affres from means of Berry C. of April = 0.05

	924 Z		
100-044 (to > 1.)	000 0		
	992 L		
100-010 (Jan 1)-	000 0		
	101 92-		
	000 \$4		
BOUBLEA POPP.	568 1122		
	9 992		
Sugar Joes	000 01	000 01	
ADURUE	68/ 1091	442 1 282	
Leep	249 100	005 941	
T	3		

secreticy testions. griterent stares and the T-I

Coservations Variance Deservations

80.0 - ontph to G stephon to mean ment FISTED TOH BOOD & stephon to meak

	2015	I CUIKE MARK
	C9P0	pri-one (in + 1)d
	5 797	ICHICAL BURY IN
	122 0	(ja)-040 (ja> j.).d
	696.0	
	000 C	
	2819 990999	BOURD ARTHR
	Ŵ	Longeron Considera
1 900	000 01	NUMBER ADDRESS
000 801 9	557 6129	CONTRACTOR
000 118	006 181	LING
19740		474 986672-06 11 1841-1

Notes at Sample & DOES HOT DEFER from mean at Sample C at April = 9 09 👘 Notes at Sample C DOES HOT DEFER from mean at Sample D at April = 9 09

	ALL S MARK IN 7 MARKED AND AND AND REACH TON REAC) il alores la madd	\$0.5 × which to 6 where \$ to make word methods to make
845 BMJ 87788(2)	0112	1 CLURCH (MAR 100	101.2 Bit 100 Bit 2012
Bal-and (IS>T)9	801 0	101-044 (la>114	
Bal-ana tazibi.)	092 1	1 CLURCH 040 (19)	
865-000 (jm> T) ⁴	974 Ø	101-440 (ba + 1)al	
1	60¥ 0	- ī	\$4.4
	000 21		
esneheV beloe ⁴	190 0019	Pooled Variance	
Pearson Correlation	198 D-	Poerton Considera	
Cossinglians	900 01 000 01	BURGEVIERO)	
escentery (442 1282 TTV 6129	A SUBLICA	
Lessing .	100 111 000 111	LIPPIN	008 (94 D0) 895 UB999
nuesh olymoli-ow? 3007-1	PROMINENT STREET, STRE	ordung-ant) (80)-1	testimus mekeuri Bunnery adame an 1 - 144 (-)

services many services and set

80.0 × origh is prevent out (see) is nearest considing a stand and end out to be in the set

tate T	3931311 900	78 000				
admang without	002 064 98+1	000 MC	11003383			
SAURD REALING	3444331 200	3 000	LOL DALPIS	62.63	000 0	
	H				english-	100 - V
nemetre te eause						
activity is stored						
c	000 6	3413 000	000 118	00 001 P		
5	000 01	1185 000	118 300	521 58		
9	000 01	000 6181	006 181	EP 6/20		
	000 01	000 L0YE	001 014	82 1091		
	I Annual company that the second second			and a second second		

ARAA BUD BOURDER JE SHEARDY

.ensem sigmas neewled sonarallib ON si sheriT = oH ANOVA : Load Cell A - Della = 1.0 h.

	113 00	00 200	00 ZWC
	853 00	188 90	300.00
	00 001	00 882	799 00
	141 00	90 919	778 00
	00 HCB	00 221	398 00
	00 668	00 1 10	244 00
	00 908	00 629	00 CWC
00 098	00 (28	00 19/	00 090
963.00	00 845	00.064	318 00
149 99	115 00		00 101
<u> </u>	5		V
			A BeD beol

second the second second

20.0 + antity to () express to mean more prefits. A express to mealer

I (CURCED IMP 494	101 1	
HE CHIEF I'V	800 0	
jang awa pangung ji	5 850	
(1=s) (1=s) (1=s)	\$00 Ø	
1	059 01	
م م	3 000	
e subuti A pepoly	606 0594	
Peerson Considers	WN	
\$LDBM/MBGUR	000 01	0001
10.00 A	608 1011	003 901 9
	113 000	000 718
	0 7	

He ZIEREN BLIDER LOVINGEN BOTTON BOTTON

As 0 + waph to () wanted to reperi multi initiality is to 6 wanted to reprint

2105

P18 0

1517

010 G

٧N

THE BOLT CONSTR

20.0 + proph to Heapmach canen more H \$416.3 (146.2.30) () paymed to reade

ODD US

002.016

146 0

000 01

tts MEE

001.018

te standy laugeral (growing administration)

ture f

900 118

0.0101

802 1282

007 W I

WI UIS!

101 CHIL 10 7841 7 1

HE ONE LESS LE

HED HUD HE HELD E

ولارد من منه رهم و

I NAME A DIRECTLY

-

105 010 (1+2 2 4 105 010 00 00 1 2 1 105 010 00 00 1 2 1 105 104 00 10 10 2 1 2

B KRIMA DAMAN

.....

-

-

-

	1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
114 300	000 211	1.04
3831 388	ODE HOLL	#3UBUB/
000 01	000 01	SUD (Brunsler)
	8610	notation (arrestean
	680 ELUC	
	000 \$1	*
	151 81	
	0000	100 000 (ja s j la
	E57 1	100 0.0 (F70/)
	000 0	high cover (to > 1 fr
	161.6	(14k (16 (16 (16 (16 (16 (16 (16 (16 (16 (16

And the state A different mean of Sample C all April + 0.05

reamines texperil prenuesh express and their t

20.0 + end/ to B express to mean mort prefits. A express to neek

ubiyi	413 000	00/ 018	
e anene V	689 1011	2230 133	
BLOGBAJHSQY)	000 01	000 01	
Peerson (orrelation	162.0		
euners benofit	900 / 994		
¢	000 94		
	55012		
page and (to a field	0000		
	97/ 1		
100 CHAILE + 11d	000 0		
jak) unig program j	5130		

testing tuper) primary agres on the fi

To the state is a rear of the the terminal extending a prevent of the state of the

a 07	516 00 0091 6	000.00				
NUMBER CHARGE	ODE SUBSSIE	ແນ 🕫	LOOP CONCO			
SOLO 1) NEW BO	5/9182162	000 6	SCC 111011	V0 61	0000	944 7
	H	·····	- 6W	1 T	and the second	10-1
na de na v lo e stad d						
exalter of surgery						
a	000 1	000 2002	000 111	0.1 901.9		
5	LOD 01	000 7941	002 947	67 1760		
á	000 01	000 (019	001 018	CI OFEE		
ÿ	000 01	000 0219	000 219	60 POLI		
MANDO	1043	- W.	- MCHA			
ومسع						

ABAA BUD BOUBLEA HI SIGABAY

ANOVA ; Load Cell & • Delta = 1.8 in. No = There is NO difference between sample means.

			E 100 0001
	- <u> </u>	6	۷
		00.000	. 00.16.2
QD 258	00 979 00	00101	00100
00.058	00 126	00 610	(N) WPP
	00 508	00.011	00560
	00 669	00.081	00.011
	00 978	011964	00 556
	00 (11	00 Mate	00 W61
	00 004	00.041	00710
	00 779	10.014	00.041
	00711	00110	00100

20.0 - ang/ to C express to reprint the P131163 FLAT (2.5 x F. 2. express to reprint to reprint to the P13116 State of the P13

000 E 550 JELE

٧N

000 801 8 642 1787

000 118 002 941

OND UN

so really accession set at the fit

ono s

a has a has been a

10000-0051211

UPPN

Indexe the Directory

20.0 + ang/A to () express to reson more prefits. A express to neede

101001010101	(0) 1	
utty cover (ja s j)eg	9000	
107 010 00 1017 1	3 630	
mp 6.0 (1++1).4	100.0	
	156 51	
	000 2	
BABLEA Device	6/6 9407	
UNIDED 10 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101	WN .	
SUPPORT NO.	000.01	0001
•>	558 5/00	ISS OPSS
	006129	1991001
	0 7	
several superiligences expression? Beili		

20.0 + analy is 0 arginal to ream molt switch. A signal to reak

1 (14)(10 (14)(14))	5912		
Mark and Second Se	000.0		
(Crektik bruk (Bri	I Del I		
and area () and the start	0 000		
	CB4 81		
0	000 Pi		
a nana y balan	E85 011 P		
ruddenno 3 normeri	#SC 0-		
SUDDAL BUDGEN	000.01	000 01	
#3.81.8A	518 5102	EFF 5010	
	005117	000 000	
······································	5		

rearing the part protect agains and that t

20.0 + ang/A to 6 erginal to reson mort prafts. A express to realit

102 CML # 26.13	001 2	
party comp (party)	0000	
100,000,000,000,000,000,000,000,000,000	122.1	
100 0.00 (ja .	0000	
	508-01	
	000 61	
exaute pepu	900 0/15	
	181.0	
10000-010	000.01	000.01
67.0 (P)	2019 8105	BIL DISB
Libby	006 147	1080 10801

restantily imports pronued intered on? the? I

225510001 2 02711102 0 921004021 1 9405403 0 210541021 1 1493 (2010) 147 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 187 (2012) 1 1493 (2010) 1 140

20.0 + entry A.M. 3 express to mean mule. ST(111) Trial 2 SC(1) directing to mean

20.0 + white the channed to mean multi-shifted from 2.3 million prevention meets

501599022 E 592782800 0 5825990151 E 625086905 0 655079955 0

ເຊັ່ງ ທີ່ເຊັ່ງ ເຊິ່ງ ເຊິ່ ເຊິ່ງ ເ

103-000 (0.100.) 103-000 (0.100.) 103-000 (0.100.) 103-000 (0.100.)

	LOLLENGER ?	
HE CHELISSI	1717061040	
100 000 0 2011	SALENALES C	
ante dut (brieg)	CONTRACTOR D	
	HE HER I LIVE D	
,		
B 3.0-LBA 14000	(BUBUB 1005	
100000000000000000000000000000000000000	WN .	
1.000-000	01	T I
8 × 10 cm	SESESE \$210	1111111111
LINK	4001	1000001901
		7

20.0 + and/ to Cleaned to ream molt. R311x3 (CM 2.303.) expred to reave

estrement increases and read on the fit

SU U + PARTY IF SHOPPA ONE DOWN IF WEARING PROFILE & STREAM BASERING OF CALLMENT

	000 2155011	0400 05 0				
Bahnen Groups Meen Groups	000 0116552 9011101 000 9011101 000	0100 UK DUD 6	90912702 200160353 880	ue ic	AN THE CARD	or a post station can be a station of a post station of the statio
mithing to easily						
Analysis of Variance						

ú	0U0 \$	000 5050	1001001	111 0215	
2	000.01	ODD OREDI	000.06111	616 SHIW	
8	000.01	000 / UNIN	00, 0401	8/4 0808	
	000 01	000 5118	005171	\$18 S202	
MAG	1000			A Distance	
Amutung					

AGAA GAD BOURLOA JO SALABAY

.ensem signase meaning extremely OH all energy a OH A P.L = ANO - A No D beel : AVONA

	-	-	A MO beal
			V
00 848	00 (00)	00 (111	00 56 #
00 ()) 1	00 0804	00 0904	00700
00 1001	00 90 11	00 #501	00 189
	00 1511	00786	00 605
	00 116	00 9611	00 101
	00 1904	00 0101	00.086
	00 8401	00.0511	00.084
	00 816	00 0011	00 587
	001804	00 6601	00.964
	00 008	1301.00	00 115

.

ANOVA : Load Call B • Dalla = 1,4 tr. Ho = There is NO difference between aan										
ABAA BLA BLARE A DA BLAREAN										
European V										
Orwan	and a	and the	AND THE REAL	Nu lot			SST IN	1115.00	100	
	80 90 F	100 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000	00,000	501 (1) 11 (1) 12 (1)			881	00 00 110	88	00 1011
Artiginal of Venence								8		
Source of Vanation							888	888	101) 001 1055 Cd 1061 001	
B elven n Graupe Witten Larage	135 100 100 005 100 100 005 100 100	900 R	NOTIN IOT	17.0	P BSTROIL OF 2 CONTRACTOR		8	00 1171	8 21	
Ide	10011111000	an te								
Report to in Decedure Darrons a difference connect	A house and here is	400 · MAN								
I Terk Two Serge Assuming (Jhaquel Venerces					l int las senses					
							And Autors Sample Auto		5	
Vereree	11.001						1	2.94	10011	
Chervelon	10 010	10.000			(Chevalure	10 10	(Reminut	11 12 0 1		
Posted Variance Posted Variance	0 10 0 10 1 1 1 1				Freemaan (Luith and Con	1221/12.21	Pretron Currention	Ĩ	•	
8	000 11				Finance variance	5 (5) 5 5 (5)	Provide Venerce	199805 0905		
	502 1C						-	0 0101010		
	Ē						fighteren anno dan 1 c. Maria anno dan	99C2 0		
Criment and and					A fit-all two teats I Catrie teats	ር በሚታትላት 50 ይህ የደግደ አይረድርስ		0.015		
Neen of Semple A. differs from meen of Semple B. e.	5111 - Bully				DC) H estuary to neeks	E S MUT (JFFE N. Promimeer of Senger C. et Agéer + 0.05	Meen of Sanges () (205	5 MUT (117 8 40	ם שאבו מן ניפעליי (50 0 - 10 0
I fee fuo éenpa Aesuming Linepus Veriences					i Test Tres Sentre As	te saut a provincia				
						Q.				
Vanera					1	1111 J 1100 COTTON				
(Diserve) and	000 0	000			Vanaria Communia					
Pretram Consistingun	912.0				Freesen Contempora	. 1				
Possed Venerce A	111 1101				Finand Vanance	512151 GOD				
s _					ŧ.					
Print, and the	0,000				FTF + +1) cma taut					
	1111					C ISSUER				
I Critecti Into Let	2001				File of boot (M					
2 1 12 And And 2 4										
					Mean of Samples () [H &	i bi të shtë të Ban mezi ul Senga (s et Apre - 0.05				
ון ואן ואיז איזערען איזעראט אוועראין אווערגע	•									
Variance		1100 MB								
Christmann Christmann	000 01									
Prestant Categorian Prodect Vighters	MO CT IC									
6.	2000									
۲ ۲٫۱٬۰۰۱ م ه هد	0000									
I Critical and ten	0 630									
P(Trial) two dat 1 (Trial: at two dat	100									

West of Sergie A. Offers Arminear of Sergie C. # April + 0.05

Analysis of Variance One M	Ē											
1									Lond Cell A			
	Man of								M 500	100	- Infe	140 00
	9999	000 / 9091	001 1041						88	14 00 00	8 M	1648.00
0	1 800	4111 000	1481 861	111 000					727 00 690 000	8 N I	1671 00 167 00	
Analysis of Vanisaco									636 00 631 00	8991	1410 00	
Source of Veriation									703.00	88		
	and the				Į	Į			749.00	00 (89)	60 (N)	
Manu Grann	000 14 9000	8	120006431		4 544235 0	2 444270665156715						
Talut	13794210 400	30 000										
Reject He we freeden the	n h i Africa la			9 00 = 1								
I-Test Two-Bompto Assum	inanyan perbaum Bu	z			-	Ted Two-Lampia Ac	100 אונענער 100 אונער		i-Ted Tw . Samb An	et al an	į	
-	ad 200	1406 706			μ.		9			9		
Variance	100 (101	1000233			: >		1011 1 1011 1 1001		Verterce	1481 1481 1		
Premiers Commission		10 000			0 6	benvellons	10 10		Observations	9	-	
Peoled Verlance	10170560				LŒ	server conserver selved Variance	1002/0648 0-		Peerson Company	W W		
۰.	14 000				•.		2					
Brites (and the second	0000				. E	[] - II] and lat	0 1624 1677 1		PCI cell ann tell	A 16295900		
P (1 <= 1) here and	1000 0				= 4	Critical and Lat	NORSHOW I		Critical and Jan	2 131844764		
I Critical Investal	1112				2		2 10022904 S		P(1 <= 1) her tell 1 Critical here tell	0 000 144000 2 778448100		
A LINE A SUMP A SHARE		8 al Apra = 0 0			2	een ef Berryke B (DOE	18 NOT DEFER from moon of Bampie C at	Aphine = 0.06	Meen of Bemple C DOC	S NOT DEFEN IN		44 Alpha = 8 06
1-Test Two Sample Assume	te Unequel Visitance				2	and all and the second second	and the second					
		1111 200			· (:							
Values					33	5	1900 1471 1401					
Observations	9000	10 200			5							
Ported Variance	119 0900				đ đ	Artion Completion	ž					
۰.	1000				(6							
Princeth and ball					- 6		0219036190					
I Critical enviral	i R				r 2	interesting and the	0 4 19406 748 2 131046 766					
Princip Internal Contral Internal	0 00 7 1 1				£.7	T c this tail Afficial Inno tail	0.0.0011490					
Manual Samples A album M	where a grade	C al Apple = 0.01	-		1	hen of Semain B DOC	8 NOT DETER from mean of Samoin () of					
l-feet The Second Associat	a state of the second second	-										
4												
Verlance	190 Calle											
Obervellen	000 01	2002										
Peerson Competition Burlish Variance	ž											
	000											
Principal and the	144 11-											
Collical and tal	196											
PTT carp here can the contract of the card	100 C											

ANOVA : Load Cell A - Data = 2.0 In. Ho = There is NO difference between sample means.

of Genglis D at April = 0.05 Ĩ

AHOVA : Load Cel B - Data = 2.8 m. Ho = There is NO difference between sample

Analysis of Vanance One Wey

(in many

Yeres 11
110 100 110 100 110 100 110 100
13191 (000 15191 (000 15191 (000 15191 (000
00000 00000 00000 00000 00000

Anayus of Venerce Source of Vendion

To Missing American Press M22446 000 1 000 514234 000 14 000 1551142 000 14 000 Beimen Graups Within Graups

ł

AND - BOAR IS AREA Percis a difference behaven pi tea Report Ho so therefore

Verletter	•
thread of	_
Athenia	
1000	
2	

Aven varanse Varanse Pearen Contation Peared varanse Peare	004.047 110.0475 000.01 811.0 251.1027 000.01 812.005 000.0	007 9421 612 06121 000 01	
i Crisce ons és Pji fe aj becesi Friskes heotei	1000 A		

Mean of Gampia A. differs from mean of Sampia I) at April = 0.05

Variances	u
Ing Unique	~
3 11 18	

ų	000 0111 00	14 454 11	000 00	8	2	8	5	8	ă	8	1
×	130.1	0 946/2	001	6		3	ĩ	66	2	00	~
	ş	enerce.	Denetors	New York (, an electron	Andred Venery				Critical area into	Alical besiden	Crisk at two day

Meen of Gemple A. Gillers Forn meen of Semple C. et April = 0.05

	000 (75)	19612 000	000	
Jacks Values	111 100	2794 011	000 01	1
I feet Two Sample Assuming L	1	Vangree	Obervellone	Partners Considera

Į		800 7	1170 1	0 00	7 1630	1100	1 201	
Peerson Crimelation	Ported Visneyce		•	Pitcel are the	I Critical and dat	Piller (Jan Ga	t frikt at Inodael	

wear of Serges A. White from makes of Serges () at Aprils + () ()

a	00 000 00	1573.00	00100				0		0	0
J	F	0000	111	1539.0	100	0 7 1	19491		1912 0	11510
0	00 5451	1001 (1)	00 GL 01	C H (1)	00.00111	1001001	10.6.0	1561 (0)	00.071	12/100
Load Cell R	00 414	09.002	5 M C	191 (0)	151.00	f. 4 00	09 (2)	145 CM	5 60	(i) 40

Ĩ	8 4571	à
A BURN		1991
(Itherefland	9	-
Pertury (method	¥	
From Venery +	10546 BOBD3	
6	-	
-	A BILLING	
Filteril are the	0 236163645	
I (TIRK & CONSTRAIL)	2 ISIBHM	
Pro-dimental	0 4 Min Mag	
1 Calification and	3 102448MM	

1 feet fan Servue Awrang Imus ar verwees Awen 1567 (1905) Verwee 1210 2111 510 (1906) Verwee 1210 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10

400 · 444 / 7 / 44 Here of fem Meen of Serge B (x455 half [3444 R hom

figTent) hunder Letter al hunder in the second se

and and a

ĩ	1521	1961	-								
and they work	1 5231	61667 (M117)	9	¥	HACUP COURT	-	PLAN IN O	1447.17140	MMMISE 2	1012/04000	MARINGE E
I feet five Service Ass.	(Jee)	•	I Energian	Petron Canedan	Pursed Visitance	÷	-		1 Concernence	free time tax	きょうせい

Meen of Serrae B (x.E.S.MO) (300 E.R. from meen of Serrae () at April + 0.05



("81/1 to stimu) graces data of 1/16 ").

Joint Motion Data

Joint Motion Summary

Summary on 31 posts - A1 and A2 omilited due to lack of data.

A Series : 75% of posts showed some joint motion by 1.4" midpoint def. (100% by 2.0" def.)

- 100% of posts showed some joint motion by 1.4" midpoint def. 100% of posts showed some joint motion by 1.4" midpoint def. B Series :
- C Series :

D Series : 100% of posts showed some joint motion by 1.4" midpoint def.

Breakdown by Joints

A Series :	9 / 24 joints showed initial motion by 1.4 * def.
B Series :	34 / 40 joints showed initial motion by 1.4 " def.
C Series :	31 / 40 joints showed initial motion by 1.4 * def.
D Series :	9 / 12 joints showed initial motion by 1.4 " def.

Series A (8 samples)

If both motions occur, motion is counted as NS.

Series B, C, & D. (23 samples)

37.50% 85% 77.50% 75%

1 in. deflectio	n			1 in. deflection	n		
J1		13	J4	<u>J1</u>	12	ß	J4
1 Rot	0 Rot	2 Rot	2 Rot		2 Rot	10 Rot	17 Rot
1 NS	0 NS	0 NS	2 NS	6 NS	7 NS	4 NS	0 NS
(1 both)				(1 both)	(1 both)	(2 both)	
1.4 in. Defied	tion			1.4 in. Deflect	tion		
J1		13	J4	<u></u>	12	J3	
	0	1 Rot	0	1 Rot	2 Rot	5 Rot	4 Rot
				4 NS	3 NS	1 NS	0 NS
				(1 both)			
Total movem	ent by 1.4 in de	1.4 in deflection. Total movement, by 1.4 in deflection.					
J1			J4	11	J2	S	
2/8	0/8	3/8	4/8	19/23	14/23	20 / 23	21/23
1 Rot	0 Rot	2 Rot	2 Rot	9 Rot	4 Rot	15 Rot	17 Rot
1 NS	0 NS	0 NS	2 NS	10 NS	10 NS	5 NS	0 NS
Motion dis	tribution			Motion dis	tribution		
22%	0	33%	44%	26%	19%	27%	28%
in total 97	24 ioints mo	oved =	38.00%	in total 74	92 ioints m	oved =	80.00%
Type : 5 R	ot, 3 NS, 1 I	Both.		Type : 45 F	Rot, 25 NS, 5	Both.	
Rotation o	ccurred in 5	i/24 joints =	21.00%	Rotation o	ccurred in 4	5/92 joints =	49.00%
NS occurr	ed in 3/24 io	ints =	12.50%	NS occurr	ed in 25/92 i	oints ≖	27.00%

Conclusions

All joint arrangements were ineffective at preventing significant joint motion by the design deflection limit under realistic loading and support conditions.

Rotation at a joint is the predominant form of motion. This could be restricted by clean and solid butt joints, but these simply do not occur with any regularity in commercial posts.

Nail slip (shear), is a much more significant factor in joint motion under fixed end conditions.

The joint stresses are much more evenly distributed in the fixed end posts.

Bending stresses (as indicated by rotation) predominate towards the centre of the post at J3 and J4, while shear stresses (as indicated by nail slip), concentrate towards the base of the post at J1 and J2.

increasing axial loading may reduce joint motion slightly, but it has little practical effect because the majority of joints still incur some motion.

General observation of the weaker joint aberrations in the data (A9, B3, B4, C9), do not indicate that they are particularly poor performer compared to the other joints. The one different splice arrangement (B10), is also not particularly outstanding from the other data.

Moisture Content of All Test Series Species : S-P-F #2

Series A - Dec / 97

Series D - March / 98

Sampie	HIC (%db)	Notes	A Series MC%		Sample	NIC (%db)	Nates	D Series MC%
At	16.2	5 Jans			D1	11.5	24.5 hrs	
A2	15.4	t ins	Mean	16.56	02	16.8	5 days	ilian.
A3	16.7	7368	Standard Error	0.31	03	17.4	23 hrs	Standard Error
A4	16.1	5 ms	Nedan .	16.45				Machen
A5	16.9	5 hm	hipda	16.90				Made
AL	18.9	20 km	Standard Develop	0.08				Standard Deviation
AT	17.8	73hm	Venence	0.97				Vallança
AB	16.5	73 km	Kurtows	-0.27				Kathen
	15./	22 MB	Showheet.	0.60				Same
ATU	18.4	2 WEEKS	range	3.00				Range
				15.40				in the second
				10.40				
			Cont	10.00				Saunt
Note 3-4	tire of drying tim	ia il acceptable.	Confidence Level(0.95)	0.61				Confidence Level(0.95
Series B	- Jan / 96							
Samole		Notes.	R Serley MCN			Total		Total Contas Mile
81	15.06	24.000	00010 004				-	1010 30100 807
87	15.08	20 here	illear:	18.38		18.4		M anna
	18.8	A	Desertant France			19.4		
RA .	177		Maden	0.52		10.7		
M	17.5	4.3 MS		10.75		18,1		
	17.5	40.9 mm		NA		10.5		Node
	14.3	A-2 171	Standard Covelian	1.63		10.9		Standard Develop
8/	144	5.5 Mrs	Vietance	2.67		17.8		Vallahce
	18.7	4.5 hrs	Kurtows.	-1 17		15.5		Kartowa.
89	17	25 hrs	Shownees	0.06		157		Shewness
810	14.2	22.5 hm	Range	4.86		184		Range
				14.20		15.06		Minare an
				19.08		19.05		Manager Tourn
			Sum	183 61		16.8		Sum
			Caure	10.00		17.2		Count
			Confidence Level(0.95)	1 01		17.5		Confidence Level(0.95)
Series C	- Feb / 96					14.9		
						14.4		CV = 11.7 %
Sample	NC (%db)	Notes	C Series MC%			18.7		
<u>_1</u>	13					17.0		
	72.4	25.5 hm	Maan	17.09		14 3		
	15.9		Sector Carry			14.2		
-	17 8		Maden	0.00		· · · ·		
				10.30		22.4		
**				15.80		15.9		
5	16.0			757		17 D		
25 28 -7	15.9							
25 28 27	15.9 16.4		Verlance	6.36		17		
25 28 27 28	15.9 16.4 18.6		Variance Kurtoers	6.36 1.62		17 15 9		
25 28 27 20 29	159 164 188 187	5 days	Verlance Kurtoens Slatvinees	6.35 1.62 0.70		17 159 154		
25 28 27 28 29 210	159 164 188 187 18.1	5 days 2 days	Variance Kurioers Shewrees Range	6.35 1.62 0.70 9.40		17 159 154 186		
25 28 27 28 29 29 210	15.9 16.4 18.6 18.7 16.1	5 days 2 days	Variance Kurtoen Simurneez Range Manmurn	6.36 1.62 0.70 9.40 13.00		17 159 154 186 187		
25 28 27 29 29 210	15.9 16.4 18.6 19.7 16.1	5 days. 2 days.	Variance Kurtoens Slawmees Range Maartum Maartum	6.36 1.62 0.70 840 13.00 22.40		17 159 154 186 187 181		
25 28 17 29 29 210	159 16.4 18.8 19.7 16.1	5 days 2 days	Variance Kuriopes Slawnees Range Masmum Masmum Sum	6.35 1.62 0.70 840 13.00 22.40 170.90		17 159 154 186 187 181 187		

15.27 1.89 16.90 NA 3.27 10.70 ERR -1.69 5.90 11.50 17.40 46.80 3.00 3.70

_

16.543 0.33641 167 16.9 1.8325 3.75456 0.19343 10.9 11.5 22.4 545.91 33 0.96



Nail Laminated Post Specifications (Mod.)

Slender Column Axial Load Analysis

Column Length - L (mm) Column Width - b (mm) Depth - h (mm) Effective Length - Le (mm) End Conditions Pinned: Le = L Pin / Rigid: Le = 0.8L Rigid/Rigid: Le = 0.65L	: 6400 : 152 : 184 : 5120		Eos Value (MPa): 6500 I value (mm ⁴): 78907051 Eos for S-P-F # 2 = 6500 MPa Ref: Wood Design Manual, 1995
Free/Rigid: Le = 2L Ref: CSA 086.1-94 Tbl. A5.5.6.1			
Radius of Gyration - r : r = SQR (1/A) (r for rect. x section = 0.29h)	53.1	mm	
Slenderness ratio :	96.4		
SR = Le / r			
(Must be < 170 for wood)			
Ref: Structural Basis of Architecture, 1992			
Slenderness ratio : SR = Le / h : (Must be < 50 - column restrained laterally) Ref: CSA 086.1- 94 5.5.6.2	27.8		
Euler Load Equation (N)			
P critical : P _{kr} = Pi ² * E*I / Le ²	1.93E+05	N	
Euler Stress (N / mm ²)			
Breaking Stress :	6.90	MPa	
Stress = P _{kr} / Area :			
Critical load in kg :	19684	kg	
Critical load in lbs of force :	43409	lbs	

Beam Formula Solver Simply Supported Two unequal concentrated loads unsymmetrically placed.

Determining E values from given loads and midpoint deflections.

Formula :

E * y = [Pb / 6L]*[x ³ + (L / b)*(x - a) ³ - (L ² - b ²) *x]	for : a < x < L	(P2 = Loed A)
E ' $y = [Pb / 6L]^{*}[x^{3} - (L^{2} - b^{2}) \cdot x]$	for : 0 < x < a	(P1 = Loed 8)

Ref. Scheum's Strength of Metertals, 3/ed.

McDoart defection (Y τ_{min}), of empty supported beem under point load P₁, et distance a from from the left support and load P₂ which is additive to the first load. Its: Defections Y₁ + Y₂ = Y τ_{min} and Y₁ = Y₂. Weighted E values use the essumption of proportional contributions to defection based the proportion of loads, et. Load A produces A (X + B) of the defection. Clistances a + b = L along beem. Coordinate x = 0 is at the left and of beem and Y is positive above the x-suits.

General Inputs :

L (mm) =	6400	
P2 = (mm) =	2134	P2 distance from left end.
P• . (mm) =	4266	P- distance from left and.
Midpart x (mm) =	3200	
l (mm ⁴) =	7.89E+07	

Results :

Series A:							
Defi = 0,4 in.				Defi = 1.0 in.			
Yrat (mm) =	-10.2			Y_{Tot} (mm) =	-25.4		
P- (N) =	911	P; (N) =	562	P1 (N) =	1833	P; (N) =	1516
£- (mm) =	4266	#2 (ITED) =	2134	8+ (mm) =	4266	8:: (mm) =	2134
D+ (mm) =	2134	b; (mm) =	4266	b- (mm) =	2134	b; (mm) =	4256
E(MPa)=	0629	Weighted :	4540	E (MPs.) =	7775	Weighted :	3872
Defi = 1.4 in.				Defi = 2.0 in.			
YTat (MM) =	-35.6			Υ _{τet} (mm) =	-50.8		
P+ (N) =	2434	P: (N) =	2097	P1 (N) =	3269	P; (N) =	2950
8, (mm) =	4266	8; (mm) =	2134	81 (mm) =	4266	82 (MM) =	2134
b+ (mm) =	2134	bz (mm) =	4256	b: (mm) =	2134	bz (mm) =	4266
E(MPa)=	7506	Weighted :	3774	≝(MPa)=	7242	Weighted :	3632

Summary	Load A	Load B	E	Weighted E					
10.2	592	911	8689	4540					
25.4	1516	1833	7775	3922					
35.6	2097	2434	7506	3774					
50.8	2950	3289	7242	3632					
Analysis	E Vakas	Weighted E		Simply Su	pporte	ed Ap	parent	E Vai	ues
Metro	7803.19	3067.10		9000					
Standard Error	314.62	200 12							E
Medan	7540.40	3848.00	i.	- 8000 ·					
Mode	NA	NA		100000 m		►	•		:
Standard Deviation	629.64	400.23		7000				··· ··•	i
Variance	395444 43	180184.58	1 1	2,000					i
Kurtoes	1.85	2.36	1	a enno					
Skewness	1.32	1.49							;
Range	1447 02	906.54		1 F m					
Merimum	7242 47	3631.93		8 2000 I					i i
Matemum	8689.49	4540.46	1	WI 4000					
Sum	31212.77	15868.38	ļ -	- 4000			•		1
Cart	4.00	4.00	1	20000				•	i
Confidence Level(0.95)	617.03	392.22		3000					
CV	0.061	0.101		10	20 Mida	30 xoint De	40 flection (r	50 mm)	60

• E

- Weighted E



82

ار المعر) و التوحي 1995 - 19

- ayaday para

المهاجر وه د د د د د د د موسط د ماه هم الموسط به منها به موسط الد م موسط مراح و و محمد المحمد المعام . ماهم محمد الموالي المحمد المراح الموسط الماه المحم المحمد المحمد المحمد المحمد المحمد المحمد المحمد المحمد الم

The Case production product and

: anno 9

another the product from given leads and midpoint deflection.

, no modeal force and managements and

Fired Brd - Straph Supported

Simply Supported

Two unequal concentrated loads unsymetrically placed.



Predicted Deflection *

Defection (v) of empty supported them under point plact P as a detance allow from the eff support "Note Coordinate charge. Detaint(s) = 1 ± 1 , attrict been. Coordinate + 1 ± 1 as the left end of been for Strateming Strategies. She

Brasport of the second	ಕ್ಕೇರ್, ಎಂ,ಕ	ter Die is a ter an an a						
		Py Ptaimm 2134	^{р,} с.;лят: 4256	Beam Langth Imans 6400	Pz 	62 (b. 07) 2734		Total Deflection (P1 + P2)
		Collection (rest)		Actual Def.	Collection (mm)		Adduat Dat	(Pos values)
Langer stong beam	X VIII.upmini	Deres	4<1 <l< th=""><th>¥1</th><th>0<1<8</th><th>B<s<l< th=""><th>Ye.</th><th>(iinm)</th></s<l<></th></l<>	¥1	0<1<8	B <s<l< th=""><th>Ye.</th><th>(iinm)</th></s<l<>	Ye.	(iinm)
	0	1 2	•	3	3		3	9.00
L.3.	640	· ·	•	•	1 :	•	:	2.91
-***			:	2	1	:	3	L 10
·•••	100	1 1	3	3	1 4	:	4	7.46
_*34	3840	4	4	4		4	5	1 4.62
_ 10414		1 4	4	-4	3	4	•	6.54
.***	3300			-		5	8	8.34
	3840	1	:	3	6	4	ŧ	6.90
	4485	· ·	3	3	•	.5	•	7.79
	6120	1 2	:	2	4	4	4	6.01
2*S#	6763	1 1	•	•	1 •	2	:	2.94
	6400	<u> </u>					3	0.00

Predicted Moment

Longin story seam	X Valuedmas	Memory (** west
. =C		3 30E +0C
_14	2134	* 49E - 16
	1200	* SOE -06
.≠	4756	* "2E +0#
	5400	0 DOE -00
When here a set of the		



7000

Simply Supported Two unequal con trated loads unsymetrically placed.



Deflection (y) of amply supported been under blank tool P at a deflects a from from the set support "None Coordinate charge — Deflects a -b + a and there." Coordings a + b is at the set on been Ref. Science: Standy of Maximum Sec.

ETVIPOINT L'ONIC ETVIPOINT LONG L'ONIC tar Des es tar secto

		6			it.			Total
		P* + (mm-	P. 2 (777)	Seem Langer I men.	P3 8 (797)	Pg C (1997)		Deflection
		2134	4298	5400	4265	2134		(Pi+Pz)
		Collectors (man)		Aritati Def.	Ordensien gezig		Anilune Durf.	(Pos values)
Longth along beam	2 Mail. angewert	04148	Bezel	Yi	0<1<8	6< 2 < L	Y,	(1966)
	8	: :	<u> </u>	•	:	12		مفة
_*s*	640	1 1	:	1	1 2	·e	3	8.34
.***2	1380	۵ ا	6			1	e	12.12
L.03	10.00	4	4	•		3	÷	16,77
.*24	3940	•	3	3	10	4	۰c	18.73
L*5414	3000	- ÷	3	•		4	••	20.00
_*D5	3300	•	-	3		••	••	20.79
.*:e	3840	· ·	a	÷		••	••	18.89
_*37	4480	1 1	,		21	10	•:	17.01
	6130	•	5	1	· ·	7	-	12.36
1.00	6760	• • •	3	1	1 1	4	-	6.40
	6400				I •	- : .		9.00

Predicted Moment

Langth stang beam	X Values and	Mumore de " mag
		2 OUE + 00
-14	2134	3 46E - 36
	1200	3 S7E -08
	4266	3 BBE - OE
	640C	3 30E +3C
* When report 1 + 0 & + 1-C ;;		



Simply Supported Two unequal concentrated loads unsymetrically placed.



Defaultion by of temps supported been under part read P at a defaultion at the first state at Support * Note: Coordinate Orange: Distances $s = 0 + c_s$ along beam. Coordinate s + 0 is at the will ont of beam Ref. Sciences: Strengt in Meanings. Sed

ອ້າງະ≢ືອະ¢ຟີລີະ ອີາຊີ ໜີວະະະຄ ອ້າງະ≢ືອວ¢ຟີລີະ ພຽກເຮຍໃດເອົາດີ ໜາຣະະະບ

		Pr Practime 2*34 Defection (com)	P. t (mm) 4288	Beam Langh (mm) 5400 Actual Dat	P2 	P2 0 (mm) 2734	Actual Cel	Total Deflection (P1 + P2) (Pos values)
Langth daying beam	X Vallandersed	U <z<a< th=""><th>8<1<1</th><th><u> </u></th><th>0<1<8</th><th></th><th>- 10</th><th></th></z<a<>	8<1<1	<u> </u>	0<1<8		- 1 0	
	6		•			42	1	600
	640		3	4	1 4	=		0.00
.*::	1380	1 4	4	4	•	-	4	16.43
	1820	1	1.	••				22.71
.*34	2560	1 .,	: 3	*1	1 14	••	14	2.72
10414	2000	1 13	• 3	• 3	1 14	• 7	-	79
. • 9 •	500		• • •	•1		14		39 12
	Sec							1
	4480		•7	10				25
	6120		Ţ.	,				
	(780)				1 7			1.74
		1 1	7	7		2		

Predicted Moment

Langth stong beam	X Makangroup	Manager, (N. 1 mang
	3	3 00E -0C
	2134	4 **E-08
. . .	1200	4 K3E -08
	4288	4 95E - 12
	6400	0 00E+00



pequodding Aiduaida Beam Formula Solver

ALC:

equal concentrated loads unsymetrically placed. HUD OWT



Predicted Deflection *

HARD SEAFOOD

NEW JOINT COOM AND MICHAEL COOM AND MICHAEL COMPANY MICHAEL CO

MED IN .

-

ang in

-

a unual "A

• (A + 👻

-

memolil betolber9

Part Schrift in Schrift of Helice 1940 - Hole Conclume Cando Datak 44 Dataktion (A) is much account blow an

-	1		-21					
MOD I					- •			
UNICOUNT		يية ية النقتنا	ے ہ و (سیبین	ومعيد حساوي عناسا	tudan: C tra	يري 🖷 (سقان)		
(*4+*4)		K 12	1962+	3049	2027	NG-2		
(Pos values)	JHC SHOW		(new) methodated	JPC IN THE		Designed (Second Second		
(ww) -	4	7>8>8	8,2>0	- <u>v</u>	3>2>0	0+1+0	(indexe) I	Contraction of the second s
	<u> </u>	فد			\$	C	<u> </u>	÷.*
20111	÷	52	•	8	*	•	2010	
9572	••	:		Z1	**	2.		22
a 4	51	9	54	D:	9:	э.	000	11.7
NFIK	5.	5.	84		i.			
65.12	5.	5.		8.				
	2	5						
				•				19-2
		L.					0210	
100	-			1		<u> </u>	0140	55.7
000	-	5		5	÷	• *	0021	



Can, I 9400 4296 1200 1200 1200 1200 00-300 t 20-30 t 90-300 9 90-300 t 00-300 t 71" 2" 44" 41" THE ROOM STATE

Seem Formula Solver Fixed End - Simply Supported Concentrated Load @ Any Point

P (%) = L (0000) = 0 (000) = 0 (000) =	Lood A 1446 6400 2134 4386	E(146Pa)≭ i(aana²)≭	9880 7. 985 +67
x (1000) ×	1290		

Results :

R1 = V1 =	748.58 N
R2 = V2 =	606.42 N
MI(@Pantid)=	1.00E+05 N* 488 (KN* 8)
NZ (DPland und) =	1.37E+05 N * MM (KN * M)
MR(1<0)=	2.40E+05 N*mm (1N*m)
NBE(1>4)=	8.57E+05 H * mm (HH * m)
Def max. (a<0.414L @ z = *)	4.73
Def. max.(#0.414L @x # ")	4.72
Defet	4.43
Def @ z(z <a)#< td=""><td>3.90 mm</td></a)#<>	3.90 mm
Def @ z(z>z)#	4.29 mm
Paint of Indectors: "Po / R2 =	4430.00 mm
1 8 4 1 10 ² + e ² 1 / G11 ² - e ² 0	2451.75
"I"L" (BORTIS/CTL+ ED)	2412.30 mm

Motor

Modulus of Elasticity Joints and Plants: 006 1-64 Thil 5.3.1A 5-P-F d3 E = 9600 MPs Raf: Wasel Design Manual, 1985

Predicted Deflection

Boun Longth :	6466			
		Adapti		
Lungth signs beam	X Valutifium)	(# < #)	(= > 4)	Deflect (mm)
L.0	•	0.00	1.12	1.00
L-0.1	644	1.83	0.76	1.83
L-02	1200	3 40	3.20	3.40
L-03	1926	4.44	4.44	4.44
L*8.4	2564	4.70	4.72	4.72
L* 0.414	2666	4.65	470	4.78
L * 0.5	3290	1.90	4.29	4.29
L-0.5	3848	1.80	3.40	3.49
L-07	4480	-1.86	2.24	2.28
1.08	5120	-7.30	1 17	1.17
L-0.9	5796	-14.39	6.33	6.33
<u>L*1</u>	6466	24 55	0.00	6.00

Predicted Moment







Boots Longits :	6400	Value of a s	2134		Sorted Mi	oments (N	t mmę
		Humant (H ma	• • • • • •	Aduat		Actual	Zero
		12 4 4 1			- A		
r.a	•	6.00E+00	3.095+06	6.002+00		0.00E+00	0
L+0.1	640	4.802+05	2.642+06	4.800+05	640	4.80E+06	8
L.03	1298	9.58E+05	2.195+06	8.588+95	1280	1.58E+05	8
L.03	1828	1.44E+06	1.75E+06	1.448+66	1920	1448+06	a
L-04	25490	1.522+05	1.305+06	1.385+66	2134	1.005-05	ō.
L * 0.414	2650	1.58E+05	1,245+06	1.348+66	2960	1.305+05	ā
L-0.5	2290	2.40E+06	8.57E+05	8.578+85	2650	1245-05	
L-0.	3846	2.88E+06	4.118+06	4.112-44	1200	8.57E+05	ā
L+0.7	4489	3.30E+06	-1428-04	-1.428+84	3860	4 11E+05	ä
1-0.8	\$128	3.ME+06	4.80E+05	4.000+05	G	1 15E+05	ā
L-0.9	5790	4.322+05	4.262+05	4.200+05	6446	3.475+04	ā.
L*1 (Fland End - M1)	6466	4.80E+05	-1.372+06	-1.37E+06	5120	4.805+05	ā
Late a (Point of load - M2)	2134	1.60E+06	1.805+05	1.000+06	5760	4.285-05	ā
L d s2 (From second force)	4296	1,20E+06	1 15E+06	1.158+05	6400	-1 37E+08	á

.



Part of Infection and Zare Mamorif (X)

Max. Mamoril @ Part I. = a

4431 1.80E+06 N1 mm

87

Beam Formula Solver Fixed End - Simply Supported Concentrated Load @ Any Point

10000000000000000000000000000000000000	Loed B 1508 6400 4285 2134 3200	E(MPs)= -(mm ²)=	9500 7 BBE07
Results :			
R1 = V1 =	223.54		
R2 + V2 +	1284 45		
MT : CP Point Ld	\$ 54E+05	N * mm (whi * m)	
NC: Cof and and	1796-05	N * mm (alle * m)	
MB (1 < 8) 1	7 15 - 05	N * 100 (als * 10)	
Mat(=>a)=	2 33E+08	Ni* man (and * m)	
Oef max. : #40.41.	3.08	-	
Def max: aPC 41.	3 25	-	
Def @ a +	265		
Def @ st s < e :	3.25		
Der (Catta > a)	2 15	131	
Part of millectors	9008 42	and the second se	
***********	27 F	Ten .	
" = = L " (SOPTIE	3120 81	-	

Notes: K = 0 al emple support T N = 0 2048 pounds force Rectanguage Homens of Inense : = 0 al = 12 (; mm²)

Modulus of Elementy Jones and Planes Citis 1-94 To 5.3 *A 5-P-F 43 E + 9500 MPs Ref. Wood Clearge Manual 1995

Predicted Deflection

Beam Longth	6400	View of the ADDS		
		Defection (mm)		Adhuat
Longth stong be	a X Value(inte)	(3 < 4)	(x > a)	Deflection (mm)
<u></u>		532	- X 7	1 530
	640	325	*5 32	3988
.**22	1280	155	7.08	· 85
C103	1830	254	1 75	2.59
2104		3.07		3 67
. * 3 414	2000	1 12	• 🛫	1 12
	2000	1.20	2.65	3 22
.***	3840	3.32	125	3 05
F.C.	460	2.17	2.37	2 37
	\$130	1 . •5	• 15	· 7
	6760	370	241	341
» ••	6400	32	: 30	2.000

Predicted Moment

Been Longth	6403	Value of L = 1000			Sorted M	oments	(N mm)
		Homort (N mm)		Actual		Actual	Zara
Longth stong bes	X Value(mm)	(2 < 0)	(2 > 4)	Memorit	t Value(man)	Morrison	Series
		: 30E+X	64 <u>1</u> E+36	1006-00	1 3	: 30E-32	
1.131	60	* 43E • 05	5 61E+08	1.438-466	640	· 4 X • 2	•
	1,000	2 65E-05	4 796-06	2,000-06	1280	2 80E-05	2
. * 0 1	1830	4.39E+05	197E-CE	4.386+06	19290	4 296-05	3
04	2043	5.728-05	3 14E+12	6.725-06	2154	4 77E+35	2
6 10 414	2000	5 20E - 05	3 03E - 08	6.02E+06	2980	5.725-35	2
	2000	*•£•05	: 12€-06	7 165-05	2850	5 SZE-05	2
.108	3940	0 56E+05	1 502 - 32	8.000-06	3300	7 15E+0E	3
	4480	1 30E-0E	6 79E-05	6.786-05	SMC	8 58E+05	
1108	6120	1 14E+02	142-05	-1.438-05	4266	8 54E-25	ā
.109	6760	· 29E+08	465E+05	4.666-05	4480	5 79E+05	3
LIT : Food End	6400	14E-2	-1 79E+0E	-1.78E-OE	5120	1438-05	
. Ca Port de		9 54E+05	\$ SE	2.645-05	178C	- 65E - 7	2
. Čel i franciska	2134	1 78-95	3 00E+36	4.778-06	6400	***E+0t	÷







Point of inflection and Jaro Noment : # 5005 mm

Nonwel CP 254E-05 N Tran

Beam Formula Solver Fixed End - Simply Supported Summary of Two Concentrated Loads

inputs :

Senes B Part load A: 1445 N Part load B: 1506 N Values at 0.4 in mitpoint deflection.

Results :

R1 = V1 =	973.12 N
R2 = V2 =	1960 68 N
M2 (@ Fixed end) =	3.16E+06 N*mm (kN*m)
Mx(x <e)=< td=""><td>3.11E+06 N * mm (kN * m)</td></e)=<>	3.11E+06 N * mm (kN * m)
Mx(z > e) =	3.18E+06 N * mm (kN * m)
Def max. (a<0.414L @ x = ?)	7.61 mm
Def max(a>0.414L@x=**)	7.96 mm
Def @tx(x <s)=< td=""><td>716 mm</td></s)=<>	716 mm
Def @ x(x>a)=	7.14 mm

Deflection Sum

X Value(mm)	Sum (mm)
0	0.00
640	2.79
1250	5.25
1920	7 02
2560	7 79
2650	7 82
3200	7 55
3640	6.44
4480	4 65
5120	2.53
5760	0 75
6400	0.00





		Zero
X Value(mm)	Sum	Series
	0 00E+00	0
640	6.23E+05	0
1280	1.25E+06	0
1920	1 87E+06	8
2134	2.08E+06	0
2560	1.88E+06	0
2650	1 83E+06	0
3290	1 57E+06	٥
3840	1.27E+05	٥
4266	1 07E+06	0
4480	6 45E+05	0
5120	-6.23E+05	0
5760	-1.89E+06	0
6400	-3.16E+06	0

Beam Formula Solver Fixed End - Simply Supported Summary of Two Concentrated Loads

Inputs: Sanes B Part load A. 3505 N Part load B. 3607 N Values at 1.0 in mitipaint deflection.

Results :

2351 60 N
4780 40 N
7.60E+06 N*mm (koN*m.
7.53E+06 N*mm (kN*m
7.53E+05 N*mm (kN*m
18.83 mm
19.23 mm
17.25 mm
17.22 mm

Deflection Sum

X Value(mm)	Sum (mm)
0	0.00
640	6.74
1280	12.66
1920	16.93
2560	18.80
2650	18 85
3200	18 19
3840	15.52
4480	11 19
5120	6.09
5760	1 80
6400	0.00





		Zero
X Value(mm)	Sum	Series
	0.00E+00	0
640	1 51E+06	0
1280	3.01E+06	0
1920	4 52E+06	0
2134	5.02E+06	0
2560	4 53E+06	0
2650	4.42E+05	0
3200	3 79E+06	Ó
3840	3.05E+06	0
4265	2.56E+06	0
4480	1.54E+06	0
5120	-1.51E+06	0
5760	-4 55E+06	0
8400	-7 60E+06	0

Beam Formula Solver Fixed End - Simply Supported Summary of Two Concentrated Loads

inputs :

Senes B Port load A: 4849 N Values at 1.4 in midpoint deflection.

Results:

3247 53 N
6552.47 N
1.05E+07 N*mm (kN*m)
1.04E+07 N * mm (kN * m)
1 05E+07 N * mm (kN * m)
25.96 mm
28.52 mm
23.78 mm
23.75 mm

Deflection Sum

X Value(mm)	Sum (mm)
	0.00
640	9 30
1250	17 46
1920	23.35
2560	25 92
2650	26 00
3200	25.09
3840	21 40
4480	15.43
5120	8.38
5760	2.48
6400	0.00





X Value(mm)	Sum	Zero Series
<u> </u>	0.00E+00	0
640	2.08E+06	0
1280	4 16E+06	0
1920	6.24E+06	0
2134	6.93E+06	0
2560	6.25E+06	0
2650	6.10E+06	0
3200	5.22E+06	0
3840	4.20E+06	0
4256	3.52E+06	0
4480	2.11E+06	Ö
5120	-2.06E+06	0
5760	-6.27E+06	0
5400	-1.05E+07	0

Fixed End - Simply Supported Summary of Two Concentrated Loads

Inputs :

Values 8 Point load A, 6702 N Point load B: 6849 N Values at 2.0 In midpoint deflection.

Results :

R1 = V1 =	4489 44 N
R2 = V2 =	9061 56 N
M2 (@ Rxed end) =	145E+07 N*mm (kN*m
Mx(x <e)=< td=""><td>144E+07 N * mm (kN * m</td></e)=<>	144E+07 N * mm (kN * m
Mx(x > a) =	1.45E+07 N * mm (kN * m
Def max. (a<0 414L @ x = ")	35.90 mm
Def. mex.(s>0.414L @ x = ")	36.67 mm
Def d2 x(x < ∎)=	32.68 mm
Def Q(x(x>a)=	32 84 mm

Deflection Sum

X Value(mm)	Sum (mm)
0	0.00
640	12.85
1280	24 14
1920	32.29
2560	35.84
2650	35 95
3200	34 69
3840	29 59
4480	21 33
5120	11.59
5/60	3.43
6400	0.00





		Zero
X Value(mm)	Sum	Series
- 0	0.00E+00	0
640	2.87E+06	0
1280	5.75E+06	0
1920	8 62E+06	0
2134	9.565+06	0
2560	8 64E+06	0
2650	8.44E+06	0
3200	7.22E+06	O
3840	5.81E+06	0
4255	4 86E+06	0
4480	2.92E+06	0
5120	-2.86E+06	0
5760	-8.67E+05	0
6400	-1 45E+07	0

Appendix B - Biaxial Loading Test Frame

B1: Biaxial Test Frame Description and Design Notes	
B2: Engineering Sketches	99 - 110
B3: Operating Instructions	111 - 113

B4: Biaxial Loading Test Frame Data Control Program....... 114 - 120

Biaxial Test Frame Description and Design Notes

Machine Description

The biaxial loading test frame is 30' long, 4' wide, by 7' high, and weighs approximately 3000 lbs. It is designed to apply axial and bending loads simultaneously to a test sample while recording load / deflection results. It was created to test post or beam type assemblies under simply supported or fixed end conditions, but it could be easily modified to other configurations. The spine of the machine is fixed and levelled in place, but all other elements are flexible and can be adjusted as required for different test scenarios. Sketch drawings of the different structural elements, linkage details, and hydraulic circuits, are illustrated in Appendix B2.

Major Components

- 1. Steel spine and superstructure.
- Loading cylinders: 6 "∅ x 6" throw axial compression cylinder, 2 x 3" ∅ x 20 " throw tension bending cylinders.
- 3. Oildyne series 500 hydraulic power unit, (bidirectional motor, pump, and reservoir).
- 4. Oildyne flow control valve (micrometer controlled).
- 5. Preexisting hydraulic circuit for axial compression that includes a motor, pump, flow control, filter, and an electrically operated directional valve.
- 6. Strainsert 25,000 lb universal flat load cell.
- 7. Strainsert 3,000 lb S-shaped load cells (x 2).
- 8. Linear potentiometer (10" maximum deflection).
- 9. Taurus One eight channel data acquisition system.
- 10. Signal amplifier and interpretation circuit.
- 11. 80286 computer and amber monitor.

Machine Capacity and Limitations

1. Axial load capacity of 8000 lbs. This maximum is limited by slip and deformation of the restraining bar clamp under a tension load. Ultimate capacity would be limited by the capacity of the load cell and the coupling nuts on the reinforcing tension rods.

2. Bending load capacity of 2 x 3000 lbs. is limited by the S - shaped load cells. Ultimate capacity could be greatly expanded and limited only by system pressure and the cylinder diameter. A single load point using only one tension cylinder is easily arranged.

3. Sample length may vary from a few feet to 28'.

4. Cross sectional size of 12 in. high by 8 in. wide is limited by the size of the butt plate on the end support sleeve and the clamps on the tension cylinders. Spacer blocks may be required in the end support sleeve to raise the centre line of small samples in order to prevent eccentric axial loading. The simple support structure is vertically adjustable a few inches up and down.

5. Lateral support provided by three movable frames is limited to a 14 in. depth measured from the base of the end support sleeve.

6. Deflection measurements are limited to 10 in. and considered accurate to 0.01 ".

7. Axial load measurements are compression only and considered accurate to +/-1.5%, with a minimum load of 35 lbs. Best accuracy from occurs from 100 - 8000 lbs.

8. Bending loads can be tension only and are considered accurate to +/-2.0 %,

with a minimum load of 25 lbs. Best accuracy occurs from 100 - 2500 lbs.

Project Budget

The project was developed with the assistance of industrial funding from the Western Post Frame Builders Association. Major materials purchased were valued at \$10,000. Several major items were available from existing resources and have been acquired at no direct cost to the project. These items include: computer and monitor, Taurus One data acquisition system, both 3,000 lb load cells, the instrument cabinet, and the entire hydraulic compression circuit less cylinder. The estimated value of these components is \$ 3,000. A very conservative estimate of design and construction time is 18 months. The designer's salary and substantial technician time during this period is estimated at \$25,000. Total projected cost in a commercial environment would therefore be not less than \$37,000.

Designer 's Notes

Hydraulic Systems

1. Both the compression and tension systems are designed to 3000 psi. with the exception of the tension system flow rate calibration (pressure), gages. These are equipped with cutoff valves for use only in unloaded conditions. Usual operating pressure for these experiments was up to 800 psi in compression and 850 psi in tension, but both systems are variable by set screws up to the system maximum.

2. Oil temperature in the compression system is not a problem, but the tension system reaches 80 $^{\circ}$ C fairly quickly under continuous operation due to the severe

restrictions in flow required for slow cylinder motion. No apparent problems exist during short term or step loading types of operation. High temperature hydraulic fluid (87 $^{\circ}$ C) is available for the system if required.

3. Differential friction forces in the two tension cylinders complicated the issue of symmetric loading with parallel cylinders. Not only was there a difference between the cylinders, but there was a difference within each cylinder depending on its immediate position. This differential friction would be further aggravated by changing hydraulic fluid conditions. Simple flow controls and pressure gages set to maintain a predetermined pressure differential were tried but not found to be accurately repeatable. The gages presently on the tension circuit are therefor of limited use. The solution for this work was to set the overall flow, and then balance the cylinders manually across the desired range of motion with a bubble level. This calibration was combined with a short spurt, step loading process to minimize heat buildup in the circuit. These two processes together produced a workable, accurate, and repeatable procedure for applying the desired loads.

4. Future uses of the machine may demand that the two tension cylinders produce a similar and uniform displacement. This can be easily accomplished by linking the cylinders in series with appropriate resizing of the second cylinder.

5. Maintaining constant pressure from the axial compression cylinder during sample bending was of concern do to end rotation and retraction across the simple support. Such motion away from the load face did occur and regular adjustments were required on the axial cylinder. The step loading procedure followed facilitated this adjustment very well. A constant pressure valve installed in the circuit at a future time could alleviate this problem.
Structural System

1. The axial loads are limited by deformation of the restraining clamps that secure the tension rods to the main beams. These clamps fail at 8,500 lbs of axial load and severely reduce the capacity of the machine, which could be at the 25, 000 lb limit of the axial load cell. The clamps slide along the beam and rotate due to eccentric loading. Reinforcing these clamps should be the first modification done on the machine to enhance its performance. If these clamps function properly, the coupling nuts on the reinforcing rods are the next weakest link because they are made of only mild steel. The rods themselves are of high tensile steel, (120,000 psi), but no high capacity coupling nuts were locally available.

2. The lateral supports functioned well but they could be reinforced if required by tying them together across their tops.

3. An expansion plate may be required to raise the axis of the compression cylinder for centerline loading of larger samples. Such a plate would bolt through the existing slots and vertically extend the compression cylinder end brace.

Software Control Program

Appendix B4 is a printout of the software program 'CONTROL1'. It is written in QBasic to interpret the data acquisition system output into meaningful values for the machine operator. The program displays and records data on force, deflection, and time on a continuos basis. Archiving data to a selected text file is an option for exporting data to be analysed. The program is a passive read only program and has no feedback to the machine's physical operation in any way. 'CONTROL1' is not compiled but runs from the QBasic program within any DOS computer. The sampling rate may be changed by manually adjusting a time delay DO LOOP within the main body of the program.

Biaxial Loading Test Frame Outline (Simplified)



Biaxial Loading Test Frame End View (R) (Simplified)



Biaxial Loading Test Frame Detail : End Frame



Biaxial Loading Test Frame Detail : Fixed End Support for End Frame





Biaxial Loading Test Frame Detail : Simple Support



Biaxial Loading Test Frame Detail : Lateral Supports and End Brace



...

Biaxial Loading Test Frame Detail : Tension Cylinder Support





Biaxial Loading Test Frame Detail : Load Cell and Linkage - Compression Cylinder

Biaxial Loading Test Frame Detail : Load Cell and Linkage - Tension Cylinder



Biaxial Loading Test Frame Hydraulic Circuit - Tension Cylinders



Seperate electrical switch for power and direction.

Composite Loading Test Frame Hydraulic Circuit - Compression Cylinder



Operating Instructions

These operating instructions offer guidance on the use of the biaxial loading test frame. Due to the unique, prototypical nature of the machine, new procedures may evolve with time but these were found to be successful for the experiments conducted. The primary concern is that THERE ARE NO SAFETY STOPS ON THE MACHINE. It is easily possible to overload the instruments or bend the axial loading assembly if care is not taken to monitor load and deflection levels as they are being applied. Aside from that, there are no 'hidden gremlins' in the machine and it is generally easy to use and works well.

General

- 1. Engage main power switch. (Computer, data acquisition system, tension cylinder circuit, compression circuit has its own power).
- 2. Enter QBasic environment and load CONTROL1. Follow program through intro screens until instructed to 'press any key to begin data recording'.
- 3.Load sample and align machine for testing. Simple supports may be used or the fixed end clamp assembly installed on the end support frame. Buffalo board inserts on both ends of the post ensure good axial contact if required. Lateral supports may be placed as desired along the sample length. At least one bending load clamp should be firmly attached to ensure positive control of the sample.
- 4. Run program.
- 5. Manually operate loading cylinders until desired load or deflection is obtained. Limits of loading are determined from observation of sample and observation of continuous data readout. DO NOT quickly flip the bidirectional cylinder control switches back and forth or they may burn out.

- 6. Stop program (F1), and archive data run to desired file name if required.
- 7. Manually operate cylinders to unload the sample. DO NOT overextend the tension loading cylinders and 'push up' the sample. The linkages were designed for tension only and may be easily damaged by compression loads.
- The pump and control cabinet may be disconnected and moved easily by unplugging the power cables, the instrument cables, and uncoupling the hydraulic lines.

Calibrating Tension Cylinders

This method was utilized with a step loading procedure which avoided the major difficulties associated with heat build up in the hydraulic fluid. It addresses the difficulties concerning differential friction between the cylinders and compensates for differential friction within the throw of each cylinder by only using the displacement range required for the experiment.

- Ensure pressure gages are closed off from the system and run both cylinders out to full extension. NOTE: The large pressure gages attached to the tension circuit are not used in this procedure and would be damaged by maximum system pressures.
- 2. Set the primary Oildyne flow control valve to desired setting. This setting is determined by experimentation and will remain set for the entire experimental series. This setting is generally determined by disconnecting one cylinder and timing the displacement of the contracting cylinder to determine loading rate. Ensure that secondary flow controls are fully open. Slow this measured rate by one half when both cylinders are to be used.
- Place a bubble level with wooden extension across both cylinder heads and tape in position.

- 4. Begin contraction of cylinders to beginning of desired test range. Rough balancing of the cylinders can be done at this point with the two secondary flow controls located on the edge of the control cabinet. Balancing is done by observing the position of the bubble and opening or closing the flow controls as required. Generally it is simplest to leave one flow control set and adjust the other one to centre the bubble.
- 5. Fine adjustment of the flow balance between the cylinders occurs just before the desired range of deflection. If the deflection range is short, (ie. 2"), then the cylinders will remained balanced through the entire range. Larger ranges will not necessarily be balanced, but load forces will generally overtake friction forces at greater deflections and consequently the friction forces become irrelevant.
- 6. Final fine adjustment of up to 1 ½ " is made with the turnbuckle of the tension linkage. This is useful as it allows flexibility as to the exact 'beginning' of the testing range.

Biaxial Loading Test Frame Data Control Program

h. ----- Bi-Axial Loading Test Frame Data Control Program ----------- Created by : David A Strong, 14 August 1996 -----۲. . ----- Utilizes: Taurus One Data Acquisition System -----τ. 8086 Computer System w/hard disk . **O** Basic . Title : CONTROL1.BAS . (Last amended : 29 Oct 97) 1 ----- Preliminary Intro Screens -----• Begin: CLS : stopchk = 0: 'SCREEN 9: COLOR 7, 1 PRINT : PRINT " Composite Loading Test Frame Data Control Program" PRINT " ------" PRINT : PRINT " Program will collect data at 2.0 sec. intervals until" PRINT " F1 is pressed or the auto stop occurs. " PRINT " (When there is no further deflection for 5 sec.)" PRINT : PRINT " There is an option to store the current data run onto the" PRINT " hard disk under any given name." PRINT " Data will be stored as a comma delimited text file. (*.TXT) " PRINT : PRINT : PRINT " Press any key to continue." DO: LOOP WHILE INKEY\$ = "" CLS LOCATE 5, 1 PRINT " Align machine for testing.": PRINT

PRINT " Press F1 anytime to stop data recording": PRINT PRINT " Press any key to begin recording data at 2.0 sec. intervals." PRINT DO: LOOP WHILE INKEY\$ = "" 1 • ----- MAIN PROGRAM -----OPEN "COM1:9600,N,8,1,RS" FOR RANDOM AS #1 ' Open Taurus com port PRINT #1, "\$A0 1 UC CA (18,10)" ' Set message terminator LINE INPUT #1, TANS\$ ' Taurus return message goes here PRINT #1, " \$A0 1 AS CL (0,0,4)" ' Analog Setup of Channel 1-4 LINE INPUT #1, TANS\$ OPEN "testdata" FOR OUTPUT AS #2: ' Taurus Data goes to this file KEY(1) ON: ON KEY(1) GOSUB Endchoice ON ERROR GOTO Errortrap ' Header printout CLS: LOCATE 5, 1 PRINT "DATA READOUT FROM TAURUS ONE" PRINT "-----": PRINT PRINT " LPOT 3Ka 3Kb 25K TIME " PRINT " (in) (lbs) (lbs) (lbs) (sec) " LOCATE 22, 1 PRINT " Press F1 to stop data recording." Timestart = TIMER DO Start! = TIMER GOSUB Readdata **GOSUB** Convert GOSUB Endcheck GOSUB Writedata

GOSUB Printdata DO: ' - Time delay set for 2.0 sec. Finish! = TIMER LOOP WHILE (Finish! - Start! <= 1.971) LOOP Final: CLOSE END

----- SUBROUTINES -----

ŧ.

```
Readdata: '
                        - Reading data from Taurus system
PRINT #1, "$A0 1 AA (1,0)" ' Comd to Taurus to send data - Analog Acquisition
LINE INPUT #1, TANS$: LINE INPUT #1, TANS$
PRINT #1, "$A0 1 AR NU (4)" ' Analog Report
INPUT #1, id$, A$, B$, C$, D$, NUL$ ' Data returned as string var.
                             Datal = LVDT
data1 = VAL(D\$)'
data2 = VAL(A\$)'
                            Data2 = 3Ka
data3 = VAL(B\$)'
                            Data3 = 3Kb
                    Data4 = 25K
data4 = VAL(C\$)'
data5 = TIMER - Timestart
RETURN
Convert: '
                        -Converts returning mV signals to pound
.
                         and displacement values.(data1a etc.)
data1a = (1947 - data1) / 194.4
data2b = (-data2 + 10.6124) / .73999' 2 step conversion of my to lbs.
data2a = (.02109 * data2b) - 12.5455 + data2b
data3a = (-data3 + 5.21959) / .72689 ' Min load of 100# +/- 2%
```

```
data4a = (data4 - 30.5847) / .07443' Min load of 100\# +/- 1.5\%

IF data1a <= .09 THEN data1a = 0 ' Zero's output to screen

IF data2a <= 15 THEN data2a = 0' and file for start of curve

IF data3a <= 15 THEN data3a = 0

IF data4a <= 44 THEN data4a = 0

data1a = (CINT(data1a * 100)) / 100 ' Rounds off at 2 decimals

data2a = (CINT(data2a))

data3a = (CINT(data3a))

data4a = (CINT(data5 * 10)) / 10

RETURN
```

Endcheck:-Checks end condition - if displacement'variable (data1a) has not changed in10 repetitions of the data reading'cycle. (ie. for 5 sec.)

```
IF (stopchk = 9) THEN
```

PRINT : PRINT " Program terminated"

GOTO Endchoice

ELSEIF (Olddata - INT(data1a * 10) = 0) THEN

۲. stopchk = stopchk + 1: ' Continous run loop if this line deleted **RETURN** END IF Olddata = INT(data1a * 10)stopchk = 0RETURN Writedata: ' -Writes data sequentially (with commas) . to file #2WRITE #2, data1a, data2a, data3a, data4a, data5a RETURN Archivedata: ' -Optional storage of data to hard disk. Archive: **PRINT** : CLOSE INPUT " Do you want to store this data run on disk (Y/N)"; ans\$ IF ((ASC(ans\$) = 89) OR (ASC(ans\$) = 121)) THEN PRINT : INPUT " What Filename do you want on drive c:\ "; dskfile\$ OPEN "c:\" + dskfile\$ + ".TXT" FOR OUTPUT AS #9 OPEN "testdata" FOR INPUT AS #3 DO UNTIL EOF(3) INPUT #3, data1b, data2b, data3b, data4b, data5a WRITE #9, data1b, data2b, data3b, data4b, data5a LOOP PRINT PRINT " Data transfer complete to file c:\"; dskfile\$; ".TXT" **GOTO Endchoice** ELSE IF ((ASC(ans\$) = 78) OR (ASC(ans\$) = 110)) THEN GOTO Endchoice END IF

PRINT : PRINT " Invalid Choice" GOTO Archive RETURN

-Options to end program.

Choice: PRINT

INPUT " Do you wish to End, Restart, or Archive Data. (E,R,A) "; e\$

```
SELECT CASE (UCASE$(e$))
```

CASE "E"

CLS : CLOSE

LOCATE 12, 29

PRINT "Program Terminated"

GOTO Final

CASE "R"

CLS : CLOSE

GOTO Begin

CASE "A"

CLS

GOSUB Archivedata

GOTO Choice

CASE ELSE

PRINT

PRINT " Invalid Choice"

GOTO Choice

END SELECT

RETURN

 Error trapping - ie. when "return"is

 '
 used but letter is required for input.

 PRINT : PRINT " Error in Program, data may still be safe.": PRINT

 RESUME Choice

 RETURN

----- END -----

•

,







IMAGE EVALUATION TEST TARGET (QA-3)







O 1993, Applied Image, Inc., All Rights Reserved